Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc. Form SB-2 January 23, 2006

Use these links to rapidly review the document TABLE OF CONTENTS
INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on January 23, 2006

Securities Act File No. 333-

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM SB-2

REGISTRATION STATEMENT Under The Securities Act of 1933

Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

3674

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 8120 Shaffer Parkway Littleton, Colorado 80127 (303) 420-1141 20-3672603 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

(Address and Telephone Number of Principal Executive Offices and Principal Place of Business)

Matthew Foster 8120 Shaffer Parkway Littleton, Colorado 80127 (303) 420-1141

(Name, Address and Telephone Number of Agent for Service)

Copy to:

Mark A. von Bergen David C. Wang Holland & Knight LLP 2300 US Bancorp Tower 111 SW Fifth Avenue Portland, OR 97204 (503) 243-2300 John J. Halle Stoel Rives LLP 900 SW Fifth Ave Suite 2600 Portland, OR 97204 (503) 224-3380

Approximate Date of Commencement of Proposed Sale to Public: As soon as practicable after this registration statement becomes effective.

If any of the securities being registered on this form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box. ý

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, please check the following box. o

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Each Class of Securities to Be Registered	Amount to	Proposed Maximum Offering Price per Security(1)	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price	Amount of Registration Fee(3)
Units(2), each unit consisting of:	3,450,000	\$5.50	\$18,975,000	\$2,030.33
(i) one share of common stock,	3,450,000			
(ii) one Class A warrant to purchase one share of common stock, and	3,450,000			
(iii) two Class B warrants, each to purchase one share of common stock	6,900,000			
Representative's warrants(4)(5)	300,000			
Units issuable upon exercise of the representative's warrants, each consisting of:	300,000	\$6.60	\$1,980,000	\$211.86
(i) one share of common stock,	300,000			
(ii) one Class A warrant to purchase one share of common stock, and	300,000			
(iii) two Class B warrants, each to purchase one share of common stock	600,000			
Common stock issuable upon exercise of Class A warrants, including Class A warrants underlying the representative's warrants(2)(4)	3,750,000	\$6.60	\$24,750,000	\$2,648.25
Common stock issuable upon exercise of Class B warrants, including Class B warrants underlying the representative's warrants(2)(4)	7,500,000	\$11.00	\$82,500,000	\$8,827.50
TOTAL:			\$128,205,000	\$13,717.94

⁽¹⁾ Estimated solely for purposes of calculating the amount of the registration fee paid pursuant to Rule 457(g) under the Securities Act.

⁽²⁾ Includes 450,000 units which the underwriters have the option to purchase to cover over-allotments, if any.

(3)

- The filing fee is calculated based on the filing fee of \$107 per million in the maximum aggregate offering price.

 (4)

 Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act, there are also being registered hereby such additional indeterminate number of securities as may become issuable pursuant to the anti-dilution provisions of the public warrants and the representative's warrants.

 (5)

 In connection with the sale of the units, the Company will issue to the representative of the underwriters warrants to purchase in the aggregate up to
- In connection with the sale of the units, the Company will issue to the representative of the underwriters warrants to purchase, in the aggregate, up to 300,000 units.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We have filed a registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission relating to this offering. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED JANUARY 23, 2006

PROSPECTUS

3,000,000 Units Each unit consisting of one share of common stock, one redeemable Class A warrant and two non-redeemable Class B warrants

This is a firm commitment initial public offering of 3,000,000 units by Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc. Each unit consists of one share of common stock, one redeemable Class A warrant and two non-redeemable Class B warrants, each warrant to purchase one share of common stock. The warrants will trade only as part of a unit for 30 days following the date of this prospectus after which the common stock and public warrants each will trade separately.

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our securities. We have applied to have the units, the common stock, the Class A warrants and the Class B warrants quoted on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbols U, , W and Z, respectively. We also have applied for listing of these securities on Tier 2 of the Pacific Exchange.

We anticipate that the initial public offering price of our units will be between \$5.00 and \$6.00 per unit. The aggregate price of the units offered hereby, excluding units that may be sold on exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option would be \$16,500,000, assuming an initial public offering price of \$5.50 per unit.

Investing in these units involves significant risks. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 5.

NEITHER THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION NOR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THESE SECURITIES OR PASSED UPON THE ADEQUACY OR ACCURACY OF THIS PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

	Per Unit	Total
Public offering price	\$	\$
Underwriting discount	\$	\$
Proceeds to us, before expenses	\$	\$

The expenses for this offering will include (in addition to the underwriting discount) a non-accountable expense allowance of 3% of the gross proceeds of this offering payable to Paulson Investment Company, Inc. Additionally, we have granted the underwriters a 45-day option to purchase up to an additional 450,000 units to cover over-allotments and have agreed to issue the representative of the underwriters a warrant to purchase up to 300,000 units.

Paulson Investment Company, Inc.

The date of this prospectus is

, 2006

TABLE OF CONTENTS

RISK FACTORS	

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

USE OF PROCEEDS

DIVIDEND POLICY

CAPITALIZATION

DILUTION

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

BUSINESS

MANAGEMENT

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS

RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES

SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

UNDERWRITING

LEGAL MATTERS

EXPERTS

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus and in any free writing prospectus that states that it has been provided with our approval. We have not, and the underwriters have not, authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. Information contained on our website does not constitute a part of this prospectus. The information in this prospectus may only be accurate as of the date appearing on the cover page of this prospectus, regardless of the time this prospectus is delivered or our units are sold.

We are not, and the underwriters are not, making an offer to sell the units in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

We own no registered trademarks. Brand names or trademarks appearing in this prospectus are the property of their respective owners.

i

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This is only a summary and does not contain all the information that may be important to you. You should read the more detailed information contained in this prospectus, including the risk factors beginning on page 5. References to "we," "us," "our," "Ascent" or the "company" mean Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc.

Our Company

Ascent was formed in October 2005 to commercialize certain photovoltaic ("PV") technology developed by our parent company, ITN Energy Systems, Inc. ("ITN") for space and near-space applications. When used on space satellites and near-space aircraft, PV devices convert sunlight into the electricity needed to reliably power instruments, communications systems and the like. Currently, most PV devices used for space and near-space applications are rigid, bulky and relatively heavy, posing significant challenges to scientists and designers wishing to minimize volume and weight in order to maximize payload and reduce deployment costs. In addition to these shortcomings, PV devices traditionally used for such applications are expensive to manufacture and require the time-consuming and labor-intensive task of connecting individual solar cells together to create a complete PV module.

We are working to overcome many of these limitations by creating a flexible, lightweight PV product suitable for space and near-space applications. We intend to be the first company to manufacture PV modules in commercial quantities that use a highly efficient thin-film Copper-Indium-Gallium-diSelenide ("CIGS") absorbing layer on a flexible polyimide (high-temperature plastic) substrate. By employing a proprietary monolithic integration fabrication process, we will manufacture our PV devices on the module level, rather than cell level, thereby avoiding the costly cell-to-cell interconnect procedure that confronts other PV device manufacturers. Our choice of materials and proprietary monolithic integration fabrication process should permit us to achieve significant cost, volume and weight performance advantages over existing technologies. As a result, we believe that we are well-positioned to capture opportunities in markets requiring highly efficient, lightweight and flexible PV power sources, including the markets for military and commercial spacecraft and satellites and the emerging high-altitude airship ("HAA") project under the supervision of the U.S. Department of Defense ("DoD").

We intend to use the majority of the net proceeds from this offering to establish a 500 kilowatt ("kW") per shift annual capacity production line to fabricate rolls and sheets of thin-film PV modules in a manner resembling that used by textile or roll-to-roll plastic materials companies. We will then sell the rolls or sheets of PV modules to system integrators and manufacturers of spacecraft, satellites and HAAs. By running more than one shift daily, we anticipate having annual capacity to manufacture PV modules capable of generating over 1 megawatt ("MW"), or 1,000 kW, of power.

ITN is an incubator dedicated to the development of cutting-edge thin-film, PV, battery and fuel cell technologies. In the last decade, ITN has performed approximately 35 contracts for private and government entities in advanced PV technologies. Government sponsors of these contracts include the U.S. Air Force Research Laboratory, the National Science Foundation, the National Renewable Energy Laboratory, the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency, the Missile Defense Agency and NASA. Through its work on these contracts, ITN has developed useful and proprietary processing and manufacturing know-how applicable to PV products generally and CIGS PV products in particular, including the creation and adoption of key processing technologies and the development of a monolithic integration fabrication process. ITN formed Ascent in order to commercialize this investment in CIGS PV technologies for the space and near-space markets. In January 2006, ITN assigned to us its key CIGS PV technologies and trade secrets and granted to us an exclusive, worldwide license to use certain of ITN's proprietary process, control and design technologies that we believe will be useful in our production of solar modules for our target markets. ITN also agreed to

1

seek permission to assign certain third-party research and development contracts to us, and we expect that a number of ITN employees with experience in CIGS PV technology will join Ascent in the future. ITN also has agreed to design and build our initial production line, which will utilize ITN's proprietary roll-to-roll processing tools, real-time intelligent processing controls and thin-film processing technologies, and to provide us with administrative services such as facilities management, equipment maintenance, human resources and accounting.

Our principal business office is located at 8120 Shaffer Parkway, Littleton, Colorado, and our telephone number is (303) 420-1141. Our website address is www.ascentsolartech.com. Information contained in our website or any other website does not constitute part of this prospectus.

2

This Offering

3,000,000 units. Each unit consists of one share of common stock, one redeemable Class A warrant and two non-redeemable Class B warrants, each warrant to purchase one share of common stock. The common stock and warrants will trade only as a unit for 30 days following the effective date of this offering, after which the common stock and public warrants each will trade separately.
The Class A warrants included in the units will be exercisable commencing 30 days after the effective date of this offering. The exercise price of each Class A warrant will be 120% of the public offering price of the units. The Class A warrants expire on the fifth anniversary of the effective date of this offering.
We will have the right to redeem the Class A warrants issued in this offering at a redemption price of \$0.25 per warrant at any time after (i) 180 days from the effective date of this offering and (ii) the date on which the closing price of our common stock, as reported on the Nasdaq Capital Market, has equaled or exceeded 170% of the public offering price of the units for five consecutive trading days. We are required to provide 30 days' prior written notice to the Class A warrant holders of our intention to redeem the warrants.
The Class B warrants included in the units will be exercisable commencing 30 days after the effective date of this offering. The exercise price of a Class B warrant will be 200% of the public offering price of the units. The Class B warrants expire on the fifth anniversary of the effective date of this offering.
The Class B warrants are not redeemable.
5,290,909 shares, including shares underlying units issued to certain bridge lenders
Build production line, repayment of bridge loans, sales and marketing, research and development and working capital.
Units: U
Common stock:
Class A warrants: W
Class B warrants Z
Investing in the units involves a high degree of risk. You should be able to bear a complete loss of your investment. You should carefully consider the information set forth in the "Risk Factors" section. 3

We have 2,000,000 shares of common stock issued and outstanding as of January 1, 2006. Unless the context indicates otherwise, all share and per-share common stock information in this prospectus:

assumes the issuance of up to 290,909 units to certain bridge lenders;
assumes no exercise of the warrants underlying the units issued to certain bridge lenders;
assumes no exercise of the Class A and Class B warrants;
assumes no exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option to purchase up to 450,000 units;
assumes no exercise of the representative's warrants; and

excludes 750,000 shares reserved under our 2005 Stock Option Plan.

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our securities involves a high degree of risk and many uncertainties. You should carefully consider the specific factors listed below, together with the cautionary statement that follows this section and the other information included in this prospectus, before purchasing our units. If one or more of the possibilities described as risks below actually occurs, our operating results and financial condition would likely suffer and the trading price of our securities could fall, causing you to lose some or all of your investment in the securities we are offering. The following is a description of what we consider our key challenges and material risks.

Risks Relating to Our Business

We have no history of operations and are therefore subject to various startup company risks.

We were formed in October 2005 and our business to date has consisted of initial setting up of operations to pursue our business plan. In order to pursue our plan, we will have to continue to establish internal infrastructure, hire additional personnel, adopt company plans and procedures, set up a sales organization, oversee the design and construction of our initial production line and otherwise establish the functional capabilities of an operating company. Accomplishing this task may take longer or cost more than expected, and it is likely that problems that we cannot now anticipate will require solution. We cannot assure you that we will be successful in establishing ourselves as an operating company.

We intend to address an unproven market that may not justify our commitment to it.

We intend to develop and offer flexible, lightweight, high efficiency PV products for use in space and near-space applications. Because existing PV technology has suffered from weight, volume and cost constraints that have limited its use in these applications, there is no established market for our flexible thin-film CIGS technology. Our business plan depends on the assumption that such a market will develop as a result of the technological improvements that we have made and expect to continue to make. We cannot assure you that such a market will develop or, if it does develop, that it will meet our expectations.

Many of the applications for which we intend to compete will require further technological development, which we cannot guarantee.

Discussions with some potential purchasers of our PV products have been based on the assumption that we will continue to improve the cost, performance/weight and performance/volume characteristics of our products. While we believe that the assumptions on which these discussions have been based are reasonable, we cannot assure you that we will be able to achieve these improvements. If we are not able to achieve these improvements, the use of our PV products may be unfeasible or economically unattractive to our potential customers, in which case the sales assumptions underlying our business plan would be incorrect.

We expect to achieve significant sales in connection with Lockheed Martin's HAA project, which is itself subject to numerous risks.

In October 2005, we submitted a proposal to supply our first-generation CIGS on high-temperature plastic substrate PV modules to Lockheed Martin Corporation ("Lockheed Martin") for use on a prototype HAA program sponsored by the Missile Defense Agency. A significant portion of our business plan assumes that we will be a successful bidder for PV products used in connection with the prototype HAA project. This project is subject to numerous technological risks including, but not limited to, risks relating to our PV technology. In addition, the project may be curtailed, delayed or cancelled as a result of competing technologies addressing the missile defense requirement, budgetary

constraints or other events. As a small, start-up company, we have little opportunity to exert significant influence on the technical, economic and policy issues that will determine the nature, scope and timing of this project as a whole. If our expectations with respect to this project are not justified, our business would be adversely impacted, our growth would be slower and our viability would be subject to greater risk.

Failure of the HAA market to develop as quickly as we envision or our failure to enter that market successfully would adversely affect our projected sales, growth and revenues.

The HAA market is in its infancy, and should the market opportunity not materialize, opportunities for growth may be limited. In particular, there is not yet long-term government funding for HAA projects. Because HAA projects will be subject to the size and priorities of government budgets, the funding for HAA projects always will be at risk. If government funding or commitment to the HAA concept wanes, then demand for our products and, hence, our financial condition and business, may suffer. Although we believe that our PV modules will outperform the products of our competitors in the space and near-space markets, our products may still require improvements or modifications to meet the technical or market requirements of one or more HAA projects. We cannot assure you that such improvements or modifications can or will be made, and loss of our bids to supply PV modules to HAA contractors would adversely affect our results of operation and growth.

We have no contracts for PV products and have recorded no sales of such products; we expect that significant PV product sales will not occur for some time.

We have recorded no sales of PV products and have no contracts for such sales. Because of the nature of the projects in which such products may be used, we expect that the sales cycle will be quite long and, therefore, that it will be at least 18 months before we record significant PV product sales, although we expect to record revenue from performance of research and development contracts in the interim. As a result, we expect that it will be some time before we can determine whether our expectations relating to our products and their target markets are justified. Also, as a result, we will be required to invest substantial resources in pursuing these markets in advance of any significant revenue stream that may result from such investments. An unanticipated or longer than expected delay revenue ramp-up could put a strain on our capital resources and require us to seek additional capital. Such additional capital, if available, could substantially dilute the interest of the existing investors.

We intend to sell our PV modules to contractors of government-funded projects, which will be subject to political, scheduling and funding risks.

We intend initially to sell our PV modules to contractors of government-funded projects such as the HAA program. We would be a subcontractor or supplier on these projects. The government agencies overseeing the projects are subject to economic and political pressures that dictate the manner in which they spend money. As a result, even if a contractor or government agency wants to purchase our PV modules, it may be unable to do so due to budgetary or political constraints. Orders may be canceled or substantially delayed due to budgetary, political or other scheduling delays that frequently occur in connection with government-funded projects. Any such cancellations or delays would likely adversely affect our business.

Our reliance on government contracts to partially fund our research and development programs could impair our ability to develop and incorporate new technologies into our products and could decrease our revenue.

Government contracts may enable us to develop new technologies more rapidly than we would have been able to do otherwise. A reduction or discontinuance of these programs or of ITN's or our participation in these programs might increase our expenses, which could affect our profitability and impair our ability to develop our technologies. Contracts involving government agencies may be

terminated or modified at the convenience of the agency. Other risks include potential disclosure of our confidential information to third parties and the exercise of "march-in" rights by the government. March-in rights refer to the right of a United States government agency to require us to grant a license to the technology to a responsible applicant or, if we refuse, the government may grant the license itself. The government can exercise its march-in rights if it determines that action is necessary because we fail to achieve practical application of the technology or because action is necessary to alleviate health or safety needs, to meet requirements of federal regulations or to give the United States industry preference. ITN's and our government- sponsored research contracts are subject to audit and require that ITN or we provide regular written technical updates, as well as a final report on the results of our technical research. Because these reports are generally available to the public, third parties may obtain some aspects of our sensitive confidential information. Moreover, the failure to provide these reports or to provide inaccurate or incomplete reports may provide the government with rights to any intellectual property arising from the related research. Funding from government contracts also may limit when and how we can deploy technology developed under those contracts.

ITN Energy Systems, Inc. may be unable to transfer some or all of its PV research and development contracts to us.

ITN currently services a number of research and development contracts with third parties, including government agencies. ITN has sought or will seek permission from these parties to transfer ownership or responsibility for performance of the contracts to us, but we cannot assure you that such permission will be granted in a timely matter or at all. If a contract is not transferred to us, we will not able to collect the revenues associated with that contract. Although we do not expect such an event to materially affect our plans to build a production line for our PV modules, ITN's inability to transfer contracts to us could materially and adversely affect our financial results.

We initially will be substantially dependent on the administrative and engineering resources of our parent company ITN Energy Systems, Inc.

ITN will be responsible for designing and building our production line. We also will be dependent on ITN, at least initially, to provide administrative services such as facilities management, equipment maintenance, human resources and accounting. Furthermore, separate and apart from certain research and development contracts for which ITN is seeking permission to transfer to us, ITN will retain and continue to service certain thin-film PV-related contracts with government agencies. Although we are entitled to assume ownership of any inventions developed under these government contracts, the inventions themselves largely are predicated on ITN's ability to carry out those contracts successfully. If our relationship with ITN falters or if ITN fails to carry out its services or contracts in a satisfactory manner, our business may suffer.

Failure to build, implement or operate our production line successfully would aversely impact our business and financial condition.

We plan to produce our thin-film PV modules using a custom-built 500 kW per shift annual capacity production line beginning in December 2007. This production line, which has not yet been built, will require a substantial investment of capital, including a large portion of the net proceeds from this offering. We believe that, when our PV modules are manufactured in large quantities, we will be able to demonstrate manufacturing yields, equipment capability, product performance and product quality that will enable us to produce PV modules at costs lower than those of competitors. However, the successful completion and operation of the production line will require substantial engineering resources and is subject to significant risks, including risks of cost overruns and delays or the possibility that the production line may never be completed or operational. We may never be able to operate our production processes in high volume, make planned process and equipment improvements, attain

projected manufacturing yields or desired annual capacity, obtain timely delivery of equipment to build the production line or hire and train the additional employees and management needed to operate the production line. Failure to meet these objectives could materially and adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Our products may not gain market acceptance, in which case we would be unable to sell our products or achieve profitability.

The development of demand for our proposed products and our ability to sell them may be adversely affected by a number of factors, many of which are beyond our control, including:

our failure to produce PV modules that compete favorably against competing products on the basis of cost, quality, weight, efficiency and performance;

our failure to develop or maintain successful relationships with aerospace industry leaders, systems integrators and strategic partners; and

the failure of our products to achieve qualification or certification by customers for use in space or near-space applications.

If our products fail to gain market acceptance, we would be unable to sell our products or achieve profitability.

Our future success depends on retaining our existing management and hiring and assimilating new key employees, and our inability to attract or retain key personnel would materially harm our business and results of operations.

Our success depends on the continuing efforts and abilities of Matthew Foster, our President and Chief Executive Officer, and Dr. Joseph Armstrong, our Chief Technology Officer. Our success also will depend, in part, on our ability to attract and retain highly skilled employees, including management, technical and sales personnel. The loss of services of any of our key personnel, the inability to attract, retain or assimilate key personnel in the future, or delays in hiring required personnel could materially harm our business.

We may be unable to adequately protect or enforce our proprietary information, which may result in its unauthorized use or reduced sales or otherwise reduce our ability to compete.

Our business and competitive position depend upon our ability to protect our proprietary technology. Despite our efforts to protect this information, unauthorized persons may attempt to obtain and use information that we regard as proprietary. Any patents issued in connection with our efforts to develop new technology for solar power products may not be broad enough to protect all of the potential uses of the technology.

When others are responsible for the control the prosecution, maintenance and enforcement of certain important intellectual property, such as technology licensed to us, the protection of the intellectual property rights may be outside of our control. If the entity that controls the intellectual property rights does not adequately protect those rights, our rights may be impaired, which may impact our ability to develop, market and commercialize our products.

Our means of protecting our proprietary rights may not be adequate, and our competitors may:

independently develop substantially equivalent proprietary information, products and techniques;

otherwise gain access to our proprietary information; or

design around our patents or other intellectual property.

8

Our employees, consultants and advisors execute proprietary information and invention agreements when they begin working for us. However, these agreements may not provide meaningful protection for our trade secrets or other proprietary information in the event of unauthorized use or disclosure. Failure to maintain trade secret and patent protection may adversely affect our business.

Successful infringement claims by third parties could result in substantial damages, lost product sales and the loss of important proprietary rights.

There has been substantial litigation regarding patent and other intellectual property in various high technology industries. In the future, we may be notified of allegations that we may be infringing on intellectual property rights possessed by others. Should litigation be brought against us, such litigation could be extremely expensive and time consuming and could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations, regardless of the outcome of the litigation. Such litigation could also result in loss of certain proprietary rights, significant monetary liability and barriers to product manufacturing. Any of these outcomes could materially harm our business and have a material negative impact on the value of your investment.

Risks Related to Investment in Our Securities

As a public company we will be subject to complex legal and accounting requirements that will require us to incur substantial expense and will expose us to risk of non-compliance.

As a public company, we will be subject to numerous legal and accounting requirements that do not apply to private companies. The cost of compliance with many of these requirements is substantial, not only in absolute terms but, more importantly, in relation to the overall scope of the operations of a small company. Our inexperience with these requirements may increase the cost of compliance and may also increase the risk that we will fail to comply. Failure to comply with these requirements can have numerous adverse consequences including, but not limited to, our inability to file required periodic reports on a timely basis, loss of market confidence, delisting of our securities and/or governmental or private actions against us. We cannot assure you that we will be able to comply with all of these requirements or that the cost of such compliance will not prove to be a substantial competitive disadvantage vis-à-vis our privately held and larger public competitors.

There currently is no public trading market for our securities, and an active market may not develop or, if developed, be sustained. If a public trading market does not develop, you may not be able to sell any of your securities.

There is presently no public trading market for our common stock, and we cannot assure you that an active market will develop or be sustained. If an active public trading market for our stock does not develop or is not sustained, it may be difficult or impossible for you to resell your securities at any price. Even if a public market does develop, the market price could decline below the amount you paid for your securities.

The Class A warrants may be redeemed on short notice. This may have an adverse effect on their price.

We may redeem the Class A warrants for \$0.25 per warrant on 30 days' notice at any time after (i) 180 days from the effective date of this offering and (ii) the date on which the last reported sale price per share of our common stock as reported by the principal exchange or trading facility on which our common stock trades equals or exceeds 170% of the unit price of the securities offered in this offering, for five consecutive trading days. If we give notice of redemption, holders of our Class A warrants will be forced to sell or exercise the Class A warrants they hold or accept the redemption price. The notice of redemption could come at a time when it is not advisable or practical for holders of our Class A warrants to sell or exercise them.

While the Class A and Class B warrants are outstanding, it may be more difficult to raise additional equity capital.

During the term that the Class A warrants and Class B warrants are outstanding, the holders of those warrants are given the opportunity to profit from a rise in the market price of our common stock, and we may not redeem the Class A warrants except under certain conditions or the Class B warrants at all. We may find it more difficult to raise additional equity capital while these warrants are outstanding. At any time during which these warrants are likely to be exercised, we may be able to obtain additional equity capital on more favorable terms from other sources. Accordingly, any exercise of the warrants likely would be dilutive to existing stockholders.

Future sales or the potential for future sales of our securities may cause the trading price of our common stock and Class A and Class B warrants to decline and could impair our ability to raise capital through subsequent equity offerings.

Sales of a substantial number of shares of our common stock or other securities in the public markets, or the perception that these sales may occur, could cause the market price of our common stock or other securities to decline and could materially impair our ability to raise capital through the sale of additional securities. Immediately after this offering, 5,290,909 shares of our common stock will be issued and outstanding, 5,740,909 shares if the underwriters' over-allotment option is exercised in full. The 3,000,000 units (and constituent shares and warrants) sold in this offering (or 3,450,000 units if the underwriters' over-allotment option is exercised in full) will be freely tradable without restriction or further registration under the federal securities laws unless purchased by our affiliates. All of the shares outstanding immediately prior to this offering will be subject to one or more contractual lock-up agreements. However, we cannot assure you that these agreements will be adequately enforced.

If we do not maintain an effective registration statement or comply with applicable state securities laws, you may not be able to exercise the Class A or Class B warrants.

In order for you to be able to exercise the Class A or Class B warrants, the shares of our common stock to be issued to you upon exercise of the Class A or Class B warrants must be covered by an effective and current registration statement and qualify or be exempt under the securities laws of the state or other jurisdiction in which you live. We cannot assure you that we will continue to maintain a current registration statement relating to the shares of our common stock underlying the Class A or Class B warrants or that an exemption from registration or qualification will be available throughout their term. This may have an adverse effect on demand for the Class A or Class B warrants and the prices that can be obtained from reselling them.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

We make forward-looking statements in this prospectus that are subject to risks and uncertainties. These forward-looking statements include information about possible or assumed future results of our business, financial condition, liquidity, results of operations, plans and objectives. In some cases, you may identify forward-looking statements by words such as "may," "should," "plan," "intend," "potential," "continue," "believe," "expect," "predict," "anticipate" and "estimate," the negative of these words or other comparable words. These statements are only predictions. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. The forward-looking statements are qualified by their terms and/or important factors, many of which are outside our control, involve a number of risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause actual results and events to differ materially from the statements made. The forward-looking statements are based on our beliefs, assumptions and expectations of our future performance, taking into account information currently available to us. These beliefs, assumptions and expectations can change as a result of many possible events or factors, including those events and factors described in "Risk Factors," not all of which are known to us. Neither we nor any other person assumes responsibility for the accuracy or completeness of these statements. We will update this prospectus only to the extent required under applicable securities laws. If a change occurs, our business, financial condition, liquidity and results of operations may vary materially from those expressed in our forward-looking statements.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that the net proceeds from the sale of the 3,000,000 units that we are selling in this offering will be approximately \$13,985,000, after deducting the estimated underwriting discount of \$1,320,000 and estimated offering expenses of approximately \$1,195,000.

We intend to use the net proceeds of this offering as follows:

	Amount	Percentage
Design, building and testing of production line and other non-recurring engineering costs	\$ 8,200,000	58.6%
Repayment of bridge loans	1,645,000	11.8
Business development and sample production	1,000,000	7.2
Research and technology development	1,800,000	12.9
General corporate purposes	1,340,000	9.5
Total:	\$ 13,985,000	100.0%

The bridge loans being repaid consist of principal and interest owed to a group of lenders who provided us with working capital in January 2006.

General corporate purposes consist of general and administrative costs, including salaries, accounting and legal fees, rent and other facilities expenses, and other working capital expenses.

The foregoing information is an estimate based on our current business plan. We may find it necessary or advisable to use portions of the net proceeds we receive from this offering for other purposes, and we will have broad discretion in applying the net proceeds. Pending these uses, we intend to invest the net proceeds of the offering in short-term, interest-bearing securities.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have not declared or paid any dividends and do not intend to pay any dividends in the foreseeable future. We intend to retain any future earnings for use in the operation and expansion of our business. Any future decision to pay dividends on common stock will be at the discretion of our Board of Directors and will depend upon our financial condition, results of operations, capital requirements and other factors our board of directors may deem relevant.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our:

Actual capitalization as of October 31, 2005;

Pro forma capitalization as of October 31, 2005 after giving effect to: (i) issuance of 972,000 shares of common stock to founders at \$.04 but recorded for financial statement purposes at estimated fair market value of \$1.00; (ii) issuance of 1,028,000 shares of common stock to ITN for the transfer of Transferred Assets at historical cost; (iii) the sale of 3,000,000 units in this initial public offering at a price of \$5.50 per unit, less the underwriting discount and offering expenses; and (iv) the issuance of 290,909 units to certain bridge lenders.

	0	, 2005	
	P Actual		Pro Forma as Adjusted
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value: 25,000,000 shares actual authorized: no shares issued and			
outstanding	\$	\$	
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value: 75,000,000 shares actual authorized: 5,290,909 shares			
issued and outstanding pro forma as adjusted			529
Additional paid-in capital			15,842,354
Accumulated deficit			(1,813,120)
Total capitalization	\$	\$	14,029,763

You should read this table in conjunction with the sections of this prospectus captioned "Use of Proceeds," and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" as well as the financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

DILUTION

For purposes of the dilution computation and the following tables, we have attributed the full purchase price of a unit to the share of common stock included in the unit and nothing to the warrants included in the unit. If you invest in our units, your interest will be diluted to the extent of the difference between the public offering price per share of our common stock and the as adjusted net tangible book value per share of our capital stock after this offering. Although we were incorporated on October 19, 2005, we had no activity before October 31, 2005.

Consequently, our net tangible book value as of October 31, 2005 was \$0 without giving effect to any changes in the net tangible book value after October 31, 2005 other than (i) issuance of 972,000 shares of common stock to founders at \$.04 but recorded for financial statement purposes at estimated fair market value of \$1.00; (ii) issuance of 1,028,000 shares of common stock to ITN for the transfer of Transferred Assets at historical cost; (iii) the sale of 3,000,000 units in this initial public offering at a price of \$5.50 per unit, less the underwriting discount and offering expenses; and (iv) the issuance of 290,909 units to certain bridge lenders. Our pro forma net tangible book value as of October 31, 2005 was \$14,029,763, or \$2.65 per share of outstanding capital stock. Dilution in net tangible book value per share represents the difference between the amount per share paid by the purchasers of our units in this offering and the net tangible book value per share of our capital stock immediately afterwards. This represents an immediate increase of \$2.65 per share of capital stock to existing stockholders and an immediate dilution of \$2.85 per share of common stock to the new investors who purchase units in this offering. The following table illustrates this per share dilution:

Initial price to public			\$ 5.50
Net tangible book value (deficiency) as of October 31, 2005		\$ 0.00	
Increase in net tangible book value per share attributable to:			
Issuance of 972,000 shares to founders	\$ 0.01		
Issuance of 1,028,000 shares to ITN for transferred assets	0.03		
Bridge investor conversion	(0.03)		
New investors	2.64		
Increase in net tangible book value per share to existing stockholders		2.65	
As adjusted net tangible book value per share after this offering			2.65
Dilution in net tangible book value per share to new investors			2.85

If the underwriters' over-allotment option is exercised in full, dilution per share to new investors would be \$2.66 per share of common stock.

The following table summarizes the differences between the existing stockholders and the new investors with respect to the number of shares of common stock purchased, the total consideration paid, and the average price per share paid:

	Shares Purch	ased	Total Considera	tion	
	Number	Percent	Amount	Percent	Average Price Per Share
Founders stock	972,000	18.4% \$	38,880	0.2% \$	0.04
ITN stock for transferred assets	1,028,000	19.4%	165,883	1.0%	0.16
Bridge investors	290,909	5.5%			
Subtotal	2,290,909	43.3%	204,763	1.2%	0.09
New investors	3,000,000	56.7%	16,500,000	98.8%	5.50
,					
Total	5,290,909	100.0% \$	16,704,763	100.0% \$	3.16
,	14				

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and related notes to the financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. This discussion contains forward-looking statements that relate to future events or our future financial performance. These statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. These risks and other factors include, among others, those listed under "Risk Factors" and those included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Information Presented

Historical financial information in this prospectus consists of:

An audited historical balance sheet of Ascent as of October 31, 2005, reflecting the absence of any material assets or liabilities.

A pro forma unaudited balance sheet of Ascent as of October 31, 2005 and pro forma unaudited statements of operations of Ascent for the ten months then ended and the year ended December 31, 2004, reflecting:

the transfer of the Transferred Assets (described below under "Overview) from ITN in consideration of 1,028,000 shares of common stock;

the sale and issuance of 972,000 shares of common stock to founders of the Company; and

the consummation of a bridge loan transaction;

as if such transactions had occurred, in the case of the balance sheet, on October 31, 2005 and, in the case of the statements of operations, on January 1, 2004.

Audited statements of selected assets and liabilities of ITN as of December 31, 2004 and audited statements of revenues and expenses, changes in net assets and cash flows relating to the Transferred Assets for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, and unaudited statements as of October 31, 2005 and for the ten months ended October 31, 2005 and 2004.

The assets, liabilities and operations reflected in these financial statements reflect a portion of the assets and liabilities and the conduct of a portion of the business of ITN, specifically the portion relating to PV technology, research and development. ITN is a relatively mature company engaged in the business of developing technology, in part through obtaining and performing governmental research and development contracts. Ascent proposes to continue to perform under the government contracts that have been transferred to it, but its principal business is expected to consist of commercial sales of PV devices for use in space and near-space applications.

Because of the substantially different nature of the businesses conducted by ITN and proposed to be conducted by us, we believe that the historical financial data presented in this prospectus are not predictive of our future financial condition or results of operations.

Overview

ITN formed Ascent to commercialize CIGS PV technology for the space and near-space markets. In January 2006, in exchange for 1,028,000 shares of common stock of Ascent, ITN: (i) assigned its CIGS PV technologies and trade secrets ("Transferred Assets") to Ascent; (ii) licensed certain proprietary process, control and design technologies to Ascent; (iii) agreed to seek permission to assign certain contract rights relating to its CIGS PV business to Ascent; (iv) transferred certain key personnel

to Ascent; (v) agreed to design and build Acent's initial production line, which will utilize ITN's proprietary roll-to-roll processing tools, real-time intelligent processing controls and thin-film processing technologies; and (vi) agreed to provide administrative services such as facilities management, equipment maintenance, human resources and accounting.

The statement of selected assets and liabilities, the statements of revenues and expenses, changes in net assets and cash flows of the Transferred Assets have been presented in the accompanying financial statements. These assets and liabilities were directly identifiable to contracts related to ITN's PV business. Because of uncertainty surrounding the transfer of ITN's PV Small Business Innovation Research ("SBIR") contracts by the Small Business Administration to Ascent, the SBIR contracts were not included in the Transferred Assets financial statements. The following table reflects total revenues from ITN's PV contracts including revenues from SBIR contracts for the financial periods reported:

		For the Ten Months Ended October 31,			For the Years Ended December 31,			
		2005		2004		2004		2003
Contract revenue from PV Non-SBIR contracts Contract revenue from PV SBIR contracts	\$ \$	1,023,836 1,798,967	\$ \$	1,209,334 1,487,152	\$ \$	1,425,886 1,893,769	\$ \$	2,061,885 821,939
Total ITN PV contracts	\$	2,822,803	\$	2,696,486	\$	3,319,655	\$	2,883,824

During 2003 and 2004, ITN partnered with government agencies such as the National Renewable Energy Laboratory ("NREL"), a division of the Department of Energy. The NREL contracts are cost-reimbursable contracts with no profit and also include a cost-sharing arrangement where ITN contributes its own internal funds in the technology development. In 2004 and 2005, ITN received additional significant awards of SBIR contracts from the Air Force Research Laboratory along with a non-SBIR award from NASA. These R&D contracts do not have a cost-sharing arrangement and have profit margins of 6 to 7%. We intend to pursue government contracts in 2006 and beyond for the continued research and development of our PV devices. However, our business plan does not rely upon any such new government contracts. We do not anticipate meaningful revenue until we are able to begin sales of PV products produced by our proposed manufacturing facility. We plan to offer standard pricing of our products to both commercial and government customers and will use portions of our earnings for continued research and development purposes. As a result of the investment required to develop our proposed manufacturing facility, we expect our indirect costs to increase substantially in 2006 and 2007 as we hire new personnel and invest in new equipment. We therefore anticipate that our net losses will increase substantially until 2008, when we expect our operating expenses will be offset to a limited degree by revenue from the sale of PV devices.

We expect to be dependent on additional capital infusions, such as the net proceeds of this offering, to execute our business plan, and will require additional capital to expand capacity.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

The preparation of our consolidated financial statements will require us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and the related disclosures. A summary of accounting policies that have been applied to the historical financial statements presented in the prospectus can be found in the footnotes thereto. We consider one of these accounting policies to be critical as it is both important to the portrayal of our financial condition and results of operations and require judgments on the part of management about matters that are uncertain. We have identified the following accounting policy that is important to the presentation of the financial information in this prospectus.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue from cost-type R&D contracts is recognized as costs are incurred on the basis of direct costs plus allowable indirect costs and an allocable portion of the fixed fee. Revenue from fixed price-type R&D contracts is recognized under the percentage-of-completion method of accounting, with costs and estimated profits included in contract revenue as work is performed. If actual and estimated costs to complete a contract indicate a loss, provision is made currently for the loss anticipated on the contract. Revenue from time and materials contracts is recognized as costs are incurred at amounts represented by the agreed-upon billing amounts.

Certain of the US government R&D contracts require that the contracting party contribute to the research and development effort under a cost-sharing arrangement. The contracting party's share of costs is expensed as incurred.

Results of Operations

Comparison of ten months ended October 31, 2005 and 2004

Revenues. Total revenues related to the Transferred Assets were \$1,023,836 for the ten months ended October 31, 2005, a decrease of \$185,498 or 15% from the corresponding period in 2004. All revenues for both periods were from government research and development contracts ("R&D contracts"). R&D contracts in 2004 were cost reimbursable contracts with no profit. A few of the R&D contracts also had cost-sharing arrangements where ITN contributed its own internal funds in the technology development. The decrease is due to several contracts completed during late 2004 and early 2005. A new contract awarded in April 2005 partially offset the decrease from the completed contracts in 2004.

Direct Contract Costs. Direct contract costs were \$521,671 for the ten months ended October 31, 2005, a decrease of \$78,380 or 13% from the corresponding period in 2004. This 13% decrease is directly related to the 15% decrease in revenues and overall contract volume.

Gross Margin on Revenues. Gross margin on revenue was \$502,165 for the ten months ended October 31, 2005, or 49% of contract revenues. Gross margin for the ten months ended October 31, 2004 was \$609,283, or 50% of contract revenues. The slight decrease in gross margin for the ten months ended October 31, 2005 was due to proportionately lower direct labor costs in the ten months ended 2005 compared with the same period in 2004.

Indirect Costs. Indirect costs were \$485,556 for the ten months ended October 31, 2005, a decrease of \$237,665 or 33% from the previous period. Indirect costs are accumulated into three separate cost pools: general and administrative expenses; overhead expenses; and subcontract, material and handling expenses. Indirect expenses are allocated to all contracts based on an approved government allocation method. The decrease of indirect expenses for the ten months ended 2004 to 2005 was due to the decrease in contract volume and the significant decrease in direct labor. A majority of indirect costs are allocated based on direct labor incurred on the contract.

Net Income (Loss). Net income of \$16,609 for the ten months ended October 31, 2005 represented an increase of \$130,547 or 115% from the corresponding ten-month period in 2004. This increase in net income was due to a decrease of cost-share commitments on contracts from 2004 to 2005 of approximately \$120,000, profit from the new contract awarded in April 2005, and lower indirect expenses.

Comparison of years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003

Revenues. Total revenues were \$1,425,886 for the year ended December 31, 2004, a decrease of \$635,999 or 31% from the corresponding period in 2003. All revenues for both periods were from

R&D contracts. The decrease was due to three R&D contracts ending in 2003 and decreased activity on the remaining R&D contracts.

Direct Contract Costs. Direct contract costs were \$683,430 for the year ended December 31, 2004, a decrease of \$466,870 or 41% from the corresponding period in 2003. This 41% decrease was directly related to the 31% decrease in revenues and overall contract volume along with a significant decrease in 2004 of direct subcontract and material costs.

Gross Margin on Revenues. Gross margin on revenue was \$742,456 for the year ended December 31, 2004 or 52% of contract revenues. Gross margin for the year ended December 31, 2003 was \$911,585 or 44% of contract revenues. Increase in gross margin percentage of 8% for the year ended December 31, 2004 compared with the preceding 2003 period was attributable to a significant decline in direct subcontractor and material costs from 2003 to 2004.

Indirect Costs. Indirect costs were \$823,466 for year ended December 31, 2004, a decrease of \$249,928 or 23% from the previous period. Indirect costs are accumulated into three separate cost pools: general and administrative expenses; overhead expenses; and subcontract, material and handling expenses. Indirect expenses are allocated to all contracts based on an approved government allocation method. The decrease of indirect costs from 2003 to 2004 was due to the decrease in contract volume and the significant decrease in direct labor. A majority of indirect costs are allocated based on direct labor incurred on the contract.

Net Income (Loss). Net loss of \$81,010 for the year ended December 31, 2004 decreased \$80,799 or 50% from the corresponding period in 2003. The decrease in net loss was due to a decrease of cost-share commitments on contracts from 2004 to 2003 of approximately \$40,000 and a decrease in indirect costs not billable to the contracts.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

In January 2006, we completed a \$1.6 million bridge financing to raise short-term working capital. Prior to the bridge financing, Paulson Investment Company, Inc. provided us with a short-term, 10% interest loan in a principal amount of \$200,000, which we repaid using proceeds from the bridge financing.

We intend to use a majority of the net proceeds from this offering to establish a 500 kW per shift annual capacity production line in Littleton, Colorado to fabricate rolls and sheets of thin-film PV modules in a manner resembling that used by textile or roll-to-roll plastic materials companies. The remaining net offering proceeds will be used to repay the \$1.6 million bridge loan and for business development and sample production, research and technology expenses and general corporate expenses.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2004, the FASB issued SFAS No. 123(R), "Share-Based Payment," which is a revision of SFAS No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation. SFAS No. 123(R) is effective for public companies for interim or annual periods beginning after June 15, 2005, supersedes APB Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, and amends SFAS No. 95, Statement of Cash Flows.

SFAS No. 123(R) requires all share-based payments to employees, including grants of employee stock options, to be recognized in the income statement based on their fair values. Pro forma disclosure is no longer an alternative. The new standard was effective for us beginning January 1, 2006.

PROPOSED BUSINESS

Overview

On space satellites and near-space aircraft, photovoltaic ("PV") devices convert sunlight into the electricity needed to reliably power instruments, communications systems and the like. Currently, most PV devices used for space and near-space applications are rigid, bulky and relatively heavy, posing significant challenges to scientists and designers wishing to minimize volume and weight in order to maximize payload and reduce deployment cost. In addition to these shortcomings, PV devices traditionally used for such applications are expensive to manufacture and require the time-consuming and labor-intensive task of connecting individual solar cells together to create a complete PV module.

We are working to overcome these limitations by creating a flexible, lightweight PV product suitable for space and near-space applications. We intend to be the first company to manufacture PV modules in commercial quantities that use a highly efficient thin-film Copper-Indium-Gallium-diSelenide ("CIGS") absorbing layer on a flexible polyimide (high-temperature plastic) substrate. By employing a proprietary monolithic integration fabrication process, we will manufacture our PV devices on the module level, rather than cell level, thereby avoiding the costly cell-to-cell interconnect procedure that plagues other PV device manufacturers. Our choice of materials and proprietary monolithic integration fabrication process should permit us to achieve significant cost, volume and weight performance advantages over existing technologies. As a result, we believe that we are well-positioned to capture opportunities in markets requiring highly efficient, lightweight and flexible PV power sources, including the markets for military and commercial spacecraft and satellites and the emerging high-altitude airship ("HAA") project under the supervision of the U.S. Department of Defense ("DoD").

Photovoltaic Technology

Thin-film devices are manufactured by depositing a thin film of material onto a substrate or onto previously deposited layers. We intend to use thin-film techniques to manufacture PV modules for space and near-space applications.

Solar cells are the most elementary component of a PV device; they absorb light and convert it into electrical power. Solar cells consist of a light-absorbing layer mounted on a substrate, together with top and back electrical contact points, much like a household battery. There are three materials currently considered by the PV industry as candidates for thin-film production: amorphous silicon ("a-Si"), cadmium telluride and CIGS. We choose to use a CIGS absorbing layer in our products because of that technology's superior performance attributes. An absorbing layer can be deposited on a substrate that is either rigid or flexible. A majority of companies currently use rigid glass substrates. The few companies that incorporate flexible substrates in their devices typically opt for stainless steel (or other metal) foil. We believe that the deposition of a CIGS absorbing layer on a polyimide high-temperature plastic substrate best meets the rigorous specifications and unusual demands of the space and near-space markets.

Once fabricated, individual solar cells must be interconnected to form PV modules. Historically, this interconnection has been done manually using welding, soldering or bonding techniques that add both complexity and cost to the manufacturing process. We avoid manual interconnects by utilizing a proprietary form of "monolithic integration," whereby we intersperse laser patterning and printing steps during the thin-film deposition steps. We create the interconnects at the same time we create the cells, and we fabricate our PV devices at the module level, while most of our competitors manufacture at the cell level. We believe that the use of monolithic integration in our fabrication process will offer us significant cost and device weight savings over our competitors. The PV devices we intend to sell commercially will be complete modules with protective thermal and environmental coatings, mechanical

and electrical interconnects, diode protection and the like. These modules can then easily be hooked together to create PV arrays in a variety of desired patterns, shapes or sizes.

Benefiting from ITN's substantial investment in research and development of CIGS PV technology, we intend to manufacture monolithically integrated CIGS on high-temperature plastic substrate modules for use in the space and near-space markets.

The Space and Near-Space Markets

Our thin-film PV modules are designed for space and near-space applications. We envision installation of our products on satellites and other spacecraft, as well as near-space instruments such as the HAAs being developed by Lockheed Martin and others. The target customers for our PV modules therefore include traditional aerospace companies, companies in the defense and communications industries and domestic and foreign government entities. We believe that the HAA industry presents attractive opportunities for us, insofar as companies such as Lockheed Martin are searching for standard suppliers of PV subsystems for use with their HAA designs. Also, although the market for satellites is relatively well-established, we believe that significant opportunities exist there as companies search for lighter, cheaper and more efficient PV devices.

Space Applications: Satellites and Spacecraft

The U.S. satellite industry is fairly mature and is dominated by three major manufacturers: Lockheed Martin, The Boeing Company and Loral Space & Communications Ltd. In 2004, satellite manufacturing revenue totaled \$3.9 billion in the U.S. and \$10.2 billion worldwide. Industry analysts predict that government and military spending, together with strong consumer demand in the communications sector, will continue to drive growth in demand for satellites in the coming years.

The vast majority of satellites currently use rigid and heavy PV array panels with market prices of approximately \$1,000 per watt generated. The industry, however, is pursuing lightweight, flexible and less expensive PV products that can lower power costs, reduce the overall weight of satellites, increase payload capacity and permit the use of smaller, less expensive launch systems for placing satellites in orbit. We believe that thin-film PV devices generally, and our CIGS on high-temperature plastic substrate modules in particular, are primed to take advantage of these evolving market requirements.

It is estimated that PV devices capable of generating over 1.9 MW will be required to power satellites launched between 2001 and 2010. At current market prices of approximately \$1,000 per watt at the array level, this represents a market opportunity of \$1.9 billion or an average of \$190 million per year. These figures include space satellites only and do not include power needs for future space stations, power-generating stations and lunar or other space missions, all of which would increase the demands for PV power. We believe that our existing thin-film CIGS technology, together with advances on which we already have begun work, may allow our PV modules to become the new industry standard for space PV applications.

Near-Space Applications: High-Altitude Airships

The DoD and the militaries of U.S. allies have long been interested in solar-powered HAAs as low-cost platforms to augment sensor-carrying unmanned aerial vehicles, aircraft and space satellites. As currently conceived, HAAs resemble giant blimps roughly 1,000 feet long. Cheaper to launch than space satellites, which orbit the planet outside the earth's atmosphere, HAAs, which are filled with lighter than air gases, operate within the atmosphere but at an altitude above the reach of many aircraft and conventional weapons systems. Operating at these near-space altitudes affords opportunities attractive to the communications and surveillance industries. For example, military commanders could park one or more HAAs equipped with advanced surveillance instruments at 70,000 to 100,000 feet in a stationary position over a combat zone to facilitate 24/7 surveillance. At an altitude

of 70,000 to 100,000 feet (less than 20 miles), images generated and data gathered by a stationary HAA likely would offer greater resolution and detail than that from a geostationary surveillance satellite in space, which typically orbits the earth at a distance of 22,000 miles. Even a non-geostationary satellite, which has the disadvantage of making only infrequent passes over a given area of the earth's surface, operates hundreds of miles up, far higher than the anticipated realm of HAAs. Furthermore, HAAs should be more easily moved and deployed from one geographic region to another compared with space satellites. This is a valuable feature since some experts propose the deployment of HAAs equipped with signal repeaters or transmission equipment over areas victimized by a terrorist attack or by a natural disaster such as a tornado, flood or hurricane and in which conventional communications systems are incapacitated. Stationary HAAs could afford responders and government officials a means for rapid communication.

Despite the potential of HAAs, prohibitively high costs and immature technology made HAAs a relatively low priority until the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001. Since then, the DoD, Missile Defense Agency, Department of Homeland Security and North American Aerospace Defense Command have initiated plans to accelerate development of the HAA concept. A contract to deliver the first prototype HAA has been awarded by the Missile Defense Agency to Lockheed Martin, which began development of the prototype in 2005 with plans to fly in 2010. In October 2005, we submitted a proposal to Lockheed Martin to supply the thin-film PV subsystem that will equip and power its craft. Lockheed Martin's prototype alone requires PV manufacturing capacity of 1 MW per year by 2009. A project of this size incorporating novel technology likely will require Lockheed Martin to select more than one PV supplier for the prototype. We hope to be among those selected to fly on the prototype and, due to our technical and strategic advantages over our competitors, hope to be the sole supplier to HAA projects in the long-term. We expect that once Lockheed Martin's prototype HAA is successfully demonstrated, PV power requirements will increase as the industry moves into full-scale production. We expect to be able to satisfy such increases in demand by growing our production line, which will incorporates a modular design for relatively easy expansion. Expansion of production also should permit us to recognize economies of scale, which should enable us to achieve lower manufacturing costs and thereby generate additional market opportunities. We also may supply PV modules to companies other than Lockheed Martin, including some commercial ventures, who also are developing their own HAA concepts and systems.

Technical Demands of Space and Near-Space Applications

Space and near-space systems require sources of energy to power communications, propulsion and other subsystems. PV technology is a logical choice for generating power because it is renewable and does not depend on an imported fuel source that would reduce other payload. Weight, volume, relative efficiency and cost play crucial roles in the selection of PV technology for space and near-space applications. Because satellites, spacecraft and other orbiting systems must be launched into space or to very high altitudes, it is desirable to minimize both the weight and volume of PV devices so as to accommodate greater instrument payloads. At the same time, specific power (the amount of PV power produced relative to PV device weight, expressed as W/Kg), power density (the amount of PV power produced relative to the PV device area, expressed as W/m²) and efficiency (a measure of sunlight-to-energy conversion, measured as a percentage) need to be maximized, while the cost per watt generated (\$/W) needs to be minimized.

PV devices geared toward the terrestrial market, where weight and volume generally are not critical, typically employ traditional crystalline silicon solar cell technologies at prices close to \$3/W at the cell level. Because space and near-space markets require much more sophisticated PV technology, array-level prices of PV devices for space applications currently exceed \$1,000/W. Notwithstanding this premium in price, existing PV systems typically generate no more than 70W/Kg, requiring substantial weight in order to meet the power needs of the instruments to which the devices are attached and

making them unlikely candidates for any space or near-space applications requiring a significant amount of power. Moreover, while the crystalline PV panels that currently dominate the market for space applications are very efficient (14% to 30%), they require flat, rigid and relatively heavy substrates that make them unsuitable for HAA. Thin-film PV technology offers a solution to these shortcomings.

Ascent's Technology: Thin-Film CIGS on Flexible High-Temperature Plastic Substrate

In the last decade, ITN has performed approximately 35 contracts for private and government entities in advanced PV technologies. Government sponsors of these contracts include the U.S. Air Force Research Laboratory, the National Science Foundation, the National Renewable Energy Laboratory, the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency, the Missile Defense Agency and NASA. Through its work on these contracts, ITN has developed useful and proprietary processing and manufacturing know-how applicable to PV products generally and CIGS PV products in particular, including the creation and adoption of key processing technologies and the development of a monolithic integration fabrication process. ITN formed Ascent to commercialize this investment in CIGS PV technologies for the space and near-space markets. In January 2006, ITN assigned to us its key CIGS PV technologies and trade secrets and granted to us an exclusive, worldwide license to use certain of ITN's proprietary process, control and design technologies that we believe will be useful in our production of solar modules for our target markets. ITN also has agreed to design and build our initial production line, which will utilize ITN's proprietary roll-to-roll processing tools, real-time intelligent processing controls and thin-film processing technologies.

We believe that our use of CIGS on a flexible high-temperature plastic substrate will offer the best combination of efficiency, specific power and power density among competing technologies in the space and near-space markets. Furthermore, we believe that our proprietary fabrication process which, among other things, incorporates monolithic, cell-to-cell integration techniques will allow us to manufacture our products with significant cost savings compared with our competitors.

Ascent's Technical Advantages Over Competitors

Most PV companies employing thin-film techniques currently use a-Si (and cadmium telluride) as an absorbing layer. Instead we have chosen CIGS because it offers inherent performance and physical advantages over these alternative technologies. CIGS displays the highest efficiency of all thin-film technologies, with a demonstrated cell efficiency of 19.5% by the National Research Energy Laboratory ("NREL") in a terrestrial laboratory environment (compared with 12.9% demonstrated cell efficiency for a-Si under similar conditions). Unlike CIGS, a-Si exhibits inherent inefficiencies and measurable degradation when exposed to ultraviolet light, including ultraviolet light present in natural sunlight. To mitigate these effects, manufacturers using a-Si are forced to employ steps that add cost and complexity to the manufacturing process. By using CIGS, we avoid these issues. While cadmium telluride has demonstrated efficiencies approaching that of CIGS, cadmium telluride currently requires use of a rigid, transparent substrate, which virtually disqualifies it as a candidate for a multitude of applications, such as Lockheed Martin's prototype HAA project. Our choice of CIGS therefore provides us a significant technical advantage over competitors who use the alternative technologies of a-Si and cadmium telluride.

We also hold a technical advantage over our competitors through our choice of polyimide high-temperature plastic as a substrate material. This flexible plastic is among the lightest materials currently available for PV modules and offers us a substantial advantage in achieving the published specific energy and power density requirements of the current prototype HAA project, as well as the more aggressive targets likely to be adopted for future HAA projects. By way of illustration, the prototype HAA project initially requires that candidate PV modules achieve a power density of at least 125 W/m² and specific power of at least 400 W/kg under normal operating conditions. To achieve these

minimum thresholds, a PV module like ours that uses a high-temperature plastic substrate would need to record efficiencies of about 9.3%, which, based upon the efficiencies achieved in the laboratory and in test production, we believe can reliably and consistently be attained in volume production. In contrast, a PV device using a stainless steel foil substrate would need to demonstrate efficiencies in excess of 24%, far greater than even the highest efficiencies achieved under controlled conditions by NREL. We believe that our choice of substrate material offers us another significant advantage over the vast majority of our competitors in the space and near-space markets.

Our use of a roll-to-roll manufacturing process (which enables us to fabricate our flexible PV modules in large format or continuous operations), together with our use of proprietary monolithic, cell-to-cell integration techniques (which allows us to avoid the time-consuming, weight-additive and labor-intensive step of manually connecting individual solar cells), also affords us significant technical and cost advantages over our competitors. To our knowledge, ITN was the first company to master the use of roll-to-roll production of thin-film CIGS PV modules, and we are now a beneficiary of that expertise.

In sum, among the technical advancements that distinguish us from our competitors in the space and near-space markets are:

Our use of CIGS, which offers the highest efficiencies of the three candidate thin-film technologies and which can be deposited on variety of flexible substrates;

Our use of polyimide high-temperature plastic as a substrate material, which not only is flexible, lightweight and relatively inexpensive but also provides us the ability to achieve the challenging specific power and power density requirements for space and near-space programs;

Our experience with, and ITN's demonstrated ability to implement, roll-to-roll manufacturing in the context of thin-film CIGS PV modules; and

Our use of proprietary monolithic integration techniques, which eliminates an entire back-end processing step in the assembly of a PV module, saving both time, labor and money relative to our competitors while also potentially offering measurable performance and weight advantages.

We are pursuing improvements and enhancements to bolster performance of our PV modules including use of a high-temperature substrate, which allows for a higher CIGS processing temperature and, hence, higher efficiencies and incorporation of a two-junction (tandem) thin-film technology using a novel high-efficiency top cell in conjunction with proven high-efficiency CIGS PV bottom cell. Our objective is to develop flexible, low-weight, low-cost PV modules with efficiencies exceeding 15%, specific power in excess of 1000 W/kg and packaging of one-tenth the volume of existing systems.

Finally, although our products are designed and manufactured specifically for the rigorous demands of the space and near-space markets, in the future it is possible that some of our technologies and advancements may be used in a line of products geared toward terrestrial applications. Although we currently have no plans to initiate sales into the terrestrial market, by reinvesting earnings in research and development, we may eventually be able to decrease our incremental manufacturing costs to a point where entry into the terrestrial market becomes economically feasible.

Ascent's Strategic Advantages Over Competitors

We believe that we can introduce a product into the HAA market that delivers superior performance at a lower cost than competing technologies. If we are successful in doing so, we believe that the following factors, together with the technical advantages of our PV products, will offer us a competitive advantage in the space and near-space markets:

We intend to be the first to market with a flexible thin-film PV product that meets the specific power and power density requirements of the prototype HAA project and future HAA systems;

We intend to offer the lowest-cost solution to ensure that our PV modules becomes the *de facto* standard for full-scale HAA systems;

We have the benefit of, and draw upon, the extensive experience and expertise of our key personnel in the thin-film, PV and aerospace industries;

We benefit from our close and continuing business relationships with our affiliated companies ITN and MicroSat Systems, Inc. ("MicroSat"), another ITN spin-off, which designs and builds small, high performance satellites for military and commercial applications;

Our key management and that of our affiliated companies share long-standing relationships with the U.S. Air Force Research Laboratory, NASA and other government agencies;

Our PV modules are designed specifically for the unique requirements of the space and near-space markets, and our production line will be custom-built for that purpose; and

We aggressively pursue improvements and enhancements to our existing technology and development of new technologies.

By way of illustration, our close relationship with our parent company ITN and its subsidiary MicroSat may offer us testing or marketing opportunities typically unavailable through third parties. For example, in connection with MicroSat's bid to construct the TACSAT 3 spectral imaging satellite for the U.S. military, we, in conjunction with MicroSat, are investigating mounting a test package on the satellite to measure performance of our PV modules in true operational conditions if MicroSat secures the TACSAT project. We also are pursuing other flight demonstration opportunities with MicroSat, including one involving a MicroSat-developed patented, foldable array known as a "Fold Integrated Thin-film Stiffener" solar array deployment system ("FITS") that can incorporate our thin-film PV modules. We plan to jointly market FITS with MicroSat to commercial and government customers. We believe that successful early demonstration of FITS in the space satellite market will help validate our CIGS on high-temperature plastic PV modules for future space applications.

Key Competitors

Competition in the near-space market currently is limited to other flexible thin-film PV device manufacturers, while competition in the space market also includes rigid PV device manufacturers. We believe that our primary competitors include United Solar Ovonic, a subsidiary of Energy Conversion Devices, Inc. ("Uni-Solar"), Global Solar Energy, Inc., a subsidiary of UniSource Energy Corporation ("GSE"), and DayStar Technologies, Inc. ("DayStar"). Uni-Solar, which employs a-Si technology, is an established participant in terrestrial market for solar power. Despite Uni-Solar's commercial success in that market, we believe that our flexible CIGS on high-temperature plastic PV modules will prove technically superior to Uni-Solar's devices in space and near-space applications and that our focus on these markets will provide an advantage over Uni-Solar.

GSE was established in 1996 as a venture between ITN and Tucson Electric Power Company, which was later acquired by UniSource Energy Corporation. Now wholly owned by UniSource, GSE, together with DayStar are, to our knowledge, the only other companies actively exploring the production of a CIGS-based product on a flexible substrate for the space and near-space markets. Both DayStar and GSE's baseline products use a metal foil substrate for space and HAA applications. Given comparable efficiencies, our CIGS on high-temperature plastic substrate will have a higher specific power than a CIGS product on metallic foil. Furthermore, CIGS on a metallic foil must be interconnected, either by hand or by automation equipment, resulting in added weight and complexity. Our use of a high-temperature plastic substrate and monolithically interconnected cells avoids these issues.

Intellectual Property

In January 2006, ITN assigned to us its key CIGS PV technologies and trade secrets and granted to us an exclusive, worldwide license to use certain of ITN's proprietary process, control and design technologies that we believe will be useful in our production of solar modules for our target markets. We also are obtaining non-exclusive licenses with the University of Delaware's Institute of Energy Conversion and with NREL for U.S. patents that we believe also will prove useful to our manufacturing process.

Suppliers

We rely on several unaffiliated companies to supply certain ingredients and materials used during the fabrication of our PV modules. We acquire these materials on a purchase order basis and do not have long-term contracts with the suppliers, although we may enter such contracts. We acquire our polyimide high-temperature plastic from Ube Industries, Ltd. (Japan), although alternative suppliers of similar materials exist. We purchase component copper, indium, gallium and selenide gases from a variety of suppliers. Our production line will be assembled in-house using off-the-shelf components, custom processing tools and software developed by ITN and other commercially available equipment and tools.

Employees

As of January 1, 2006, we had one part-time and two full-time employees, each an executive officer of the Company. The number of employees should grow significantly as we install manufacturing capacity and as ITN's research and development contracts with third parties are transferred to us along with the scientists, engineers, and technicians working on those projects. The current PV programs at ITN support two senior scientists, six engineers, and two process technicians. Transfer of the research and development contracts is predicated on obtaining consent from the government agencies that are party to the contracts, which may in some cases take several months. If and when ITN secures the necessary consent, it will transfer the contracts and employees to us.

In contrast to these research and development activities described above, our core business will involve the manufacturing of PV materials, cells and modules, initially for space and near-space applications. As such, we anticipate that most of our employees will be involved in the production operations and related product development and product support functions. During the first year of operations, we will focus on the development and installation of a 500 kW/shift/year manufacturing line. Once the line has been installed, we intend to hire technicians, product technical engineers and quality control engineers to staff the facility. We plan to hire a production operations manager after this offering to manage the development and installation of the manufacturing line.

Initially, ITN will provide us with general and administrative support services, at cost, such as human resources, facility management, information technology support, government contract administration, and payroll processing. This should permit us to avoid the cost of hiring individual employees and related infrastructure expenses in the near-term.

Property

Our facilities are located in Littleton, Colorado. We sublease approximately 9,500 square feet of office and manufacturing space from ITN, which occupies space adjacent to ours. The sublease expires in June 2010. In 2006, we will pay \$11,997 per month in rent, plus pass-through expenses such as taxes, insurance, water and utilities.

Legal Proceedings

We do not know of any pending or threatened legal proceedings to which we are or would be a party or any proceedings being contemplated by governmental authorities against us, or any of our executive officers or directors relating to their services on our behalf.

MANAGEMENT

Directors, Executive Officers and Key Employees

Our executive officers, directors and key employees, and their ages as of January 1, 2006, are as follows:

Name	Age	Position
Matthew Foster	48	President and Chief Executive Officer
Joseph Armstrong, Ph.D.	48	Vice-President and Chief Technology Officer
Janet Casteel	45	Treasurer and Controller
Mohan S. Misra, Ph.D.	62	Chairman of the Board
Stanley Gallery	48	Director
Ashutosh Misra	40	Director
T.W. Fraser Russell, Ph.D.	71	Director
Mark T. Waller	55	Director

Matthew Foster has served as our President and Chief Executive Officer since October 2005. From March 2004 until Ascent's formation in October 2005, Mr. Foster served as Executive Vice President of ITN Energy Systems, Inc., where he developed and implemented plans to commercialize other ITN technologies such as thin-film battery systems, which developed into Infinite Power Solutions, Inc., an ITN spin-off, and microsatellites, which developed into MicroSat Systems, Inc., another ITN spin-off. From January 2001 until March 2004, he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Infinite Power Solutions. Mr. Foster holds a B.S. degree from Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute.

Joseph Armstrong, Ph.D. has served as our Chief Technology Officer since October 2005. Dr. Armstrong served as the Manager of ITN's Advanced PVs Division until joining Ascent in October 2005. While at ITN, Dr. Armstrong led its advancement into thin-film flexible PV products for space and near-space applications and started its development of thin-film battery technologies, a complement to Ascent's thin-film PV technology. He is a named inventor on four U.S. patents in areas including shape memory alloys, thin-film PV technology and electronic circuit assembly. Dr. Armstrong holds a B.S. degree in Physics from Lewis University in Illinois and a M.S. degree and Ph.D. in Solid State Physics from the University of Denver.

Janet Casteel has served as our Treasurer and Controller since October 2005. Prior to joining Ascent, Ms. Casteel served, and continues to serve on a part-time basis, as the controller and business manager of ITN. At ITN, she supervised the financial and accounting staffs and was responsible for negotiation and administration of ITN's government and commercial contracts, as well as its agreements with subcontractors. She is a member of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and is a CPA (inactive) in Colorado. Ms. Casteel holds an Associate Degree in Business Administration from Nebraska College of Business and a B.S. degree in Accounting from Metropolitan State College in Denver.

Mohan S. Misra, Ph.D. has served as Chairman of our Board of Directors since October 2005. He founded and is chief executive officer of ITN. Dr. Misra has helped develop and implement several key technologies for aerospace applications including thin-film PVs, smart materials, advanced composites and lightweight structures. Dr. Misra holds a B.S. degree in Metallurgical Engineering from Benaras Hindu University in India, a M.S. degree in Metallurgical Engineering from the University of Washington and a Ph.D. in Metallurgical Engineering from the Colorado School of Mines.

Stanley Gallery has served on our Board of Directors since October 2005. Mr. Gallery is the chief executive officer of Carts of Colorado, Inc., a provider of mobile merchandising for the food service industry. He also is managing partner of G3 Holdings LLC, which makes real estate and other

investments. He also is a co-founder of Bluegate Creek JV and Bluegate Creek II, which are oil and gas ventures in Wyoming. Prior to joining Ascent, Mr. Gallery served on the board of directors of ITN from 2001 until joining our Board in October 2005.

Ashutosh Misra has served on our Board of Directors since October 2005. Mr. Misra is Vice President of Operations and General Manager of ITN where he is responsible for ITN's accounting and finance, human resources, facilities, information technology and laboratory operations. He also presided over the prior spin-offs of three separate companies from ITN. From 2002 until March 2005, Mr. Misra also served as the president and chief executive officer of Data Access America, a wholly owned subsidiary of Data Access India, Limited, a telecommunications carrier based in India. Mr. Misra holds a Bachelor of Engineering Degree in Electronics and Telecommunications from Bangalore University in India, and a M.S. degree in Electrical Engineering from the University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee.

T.W. Fraser Russell, Ph.D. has served on our Board of Directors since October 2005. Dr. Russell is the Allan P. Colburn Professor in the Department of Chemical Engineering at the University of Delaware. Dr. Russell is a member of the National Academy of Engineering and a fellow of the American Institute of Chemical Engineers. He is the inventor on four U.S. patents on thin-film continuous deposition and has authored numerous engineering and scientific articles on thin-film photovoltaics. He directed the Institute of Energy Conversion at the University of Delaware where he directed the research which led to the first ever deposition of semi-conductor continuously on a moving substrate. Dr. Russell served as a member and chairman of a committee of the National Renewable Energy Laboratory that was charged with reviewing and recommending PV research programs. Dr. Russell holds a B.Sc. degree and a M.Sc. degree from the University of Alberta in Canada and a Ph.D. from the University of Delaware.

Mark T. Waller has served on our Board of Directors since October 2005. He is the president and founder of BridgeWorks Capital, a specialized merchant bank focusing on the organization and financing of small- and micro-cap companies. He attended Reed College in Portland, Oregon.

Technical Advisory Board

We have a Technical Advisory Board currently comprised of no more than five individuals with technical expertise, experience and industry knowledge that may benefit us. In addition to Dr. Mohan Misra, our Chairman, the members of our Technical Advisory Board, all of whom joined the Board in November 2005, are:

Rakesh Agrawal, Ph.D. is the Winthrop E. Stone Distinguished Professor of Chemical Engineering at Purdue University, where he conducts research is in the area of renewable energy, including solar power and hydrogen technologies. Dr. Agrawal is a named inventor on numerous U.S. and foreign patents. Dr. Agrawal holds a B.S. degree in Chemical Engineering from the Indian Institute of Technology at Kanpur, a M.S. degree in Chemical Engineering from the University of Delaware and a Ph.D. in Chemical Engineering from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology.

Rajeewa R. Arya, Ph.D. is the principal of Arya International, Inc., which provides consulting services in the area of solar technology and business. Dr. Arya has co-authored more than numerous technical papers and is a named inventor on several U.S. patents. Dr. Arya holds an M.Sc. degree in Solid State Physics from Jadavpur University in India, an M. Tech. degree in Materials Science from the Indian Institute of Technology and a Ph.D. in Engineering from Brown University.

Bruce Lanning, Ph.D. is the manager of the thin-film technologies group at ITN, a group he also managed until 2002. From 2002 until November 2005, Dr. Lanning was the principal scientist at the Southwest Research Institute, where he investigated the development of a wireless thin-film sensor

system for the U.S. Department of Energy. Dr. Lanning holds a B.S. degree, M.S. degree and Ph.D. in Metallurgical Engineering from the Colorado School of Mines.

Robert W. Birkmire, Ph.D. is the Director of the University of Delaware's Institute of Energy Conversion which is devoted to research and development of thin-film PV solar cells and other photonic devices. Dr. Birkmire is the co-author of numerous technical papers and is a named inventor on several U.S. patents. Dr. Birkmire holds a B.S. degree in Physics from the Lowell Technological Institute in Massachusetts and a Ph.D. in Physics from the University of Delaware.

Members of of Technical Advisory Board each received an option to purchase up to 15,000 shares of our common stock.

Board of Directors

Our Bylaws provide that the authorized size of our Board of Directors, which currently is five members, is to be determined from time to time by resolution of the Board of Directors, but shall consist of at least two and no more than eight members. Our Board of Directors is divided into three classes as nearly equal in number as possible. Each year the shareholders elect the members of one of the three classes to three-year terms of office. Currently, Messrs. Ashutosh Misra and Waller serve as Class 1 directors, whose terms expire in 2006, Mr. Gallery and Dr. Russell serve as Class 2 directors, whose terms expire in 2007, and Dr. Mohan Misra serves as a Class 3 director, whose term expires in 2008.

Committees of the Board of Directors

Our Board of Directors has three standing committees: an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee and a Nominating and Governance Committee.

Audit Committee. Our Audit Committee oversees our accounting and financial reporting processes, internal systems of accounting and financial controls, relationships with independent auditors, and audits of financial statements. Specific responsibilities include the following:

selecting, hiring and terminating our independent auditors;

evaluating the qualifications, independence and performance of our independent auditors;

approving the audit and non-audit services to be performed by our independent auditors;

reviewing the design, implementation, adequacy and effectiveness of our internal controls and critical accounting policies;

overseeing and monitoring the integrity of our financial statements and our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements as they relate to financial statements or accounting matters;

reviewing, with management and our independent auditors, any earnings announcements and other public announcements regarding our results of operations; and

preparing the report that the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") requires in our annual proxy statement.

Our Audit Committee is comprised of Mr. Gallery, Dr. Russell and Mr. Waller. Mr. Waller serves as Chairman of the Audit Committee. The Board has determined that all members of the Audit Committee are independent under the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the Nasdaq Stock Market and that Mr. Waller qualifies as an "audit committee financial expert," as defined by the rules of the Commission.

Compensation Committee. Our Compensation Committee assists our Board of Directors in determining the development plans and compensation of our officers, directors and employees. Specific responsibilities include the following:

approving the compensation and benefits of our executive officers;

reviewing the performance objectives and actual performance of our officers; and

administering our stock option and other equity compensation plans.

Our Compensation Committee is comprised of Mr. Gallery, Dr. Russell and Mr. Waller. Mr. Gallery serves as Chairman of the Compensation Committee. The Board has determined that all members of the Compensation Committee are independent under the rules of the Nasdaq Stock Market.

Nominating and Governance Committee. Our Nominating and Governance Committee assists the Board by identifying and recommending individuals qualified to become members of our Board of Directors, reviewing correspondence from our stockholders, and establishing, evaluating and overseeing our corporate governance guidelines. Specific responsibilities include the following:

evaluating the composition, size and governance of our Board of Directors and its committees and make recommendations regarding future planning and the appointment of directors to our committees;

establishing a policy for considering shareholder nominees for election to our Board of Directors; and

evaluating and recommending candidates for election to our Board of Directors.

Our Nominating and Governance Committee is comprised of Mr. Gallery, Dr. Russell and Mr. Waller. Mr. Gallery serves as Chairman of our Nominating and Governance Committee. The Board has determined that all members of the Nominating and Governance Committee are independent under the rules of the Nasdaq Stock Market.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

None of the members of our Compensation Committee will be one of our officers or employees. None of our executive officers currently serves, or in the past year has served, as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any entity that has one or more executive officers serving on our Board of Directors or Compensation Committee.

Director Compensation

Our non-employee directors each receives an annual fee of \$5,000 for his or her service on the Board, plus \$1,000 for each meeting of the Board of Directors or board committee that the director attends in person and \$250 for each meeting attended by telephone or videoconference. Each non-employee director also receives reimbursement of travel and other expenses incurred to attend a meeting in person. Each of our directors has been granted an option to purchase 20,000 shares of our common stock as compensation for service on the Board, and each of our non-employee directors has received an additional option to purchase 12,000 shares for service on the committees of the Board.

Executive Compensation

Because we were incorporated in October 2005, no compensation was paid by us to our officers in 2003 and 2004. The following table sets forth information concerning total compensation that we paid to our Chief Executive Officer in 2005. No officer has yet earned more than \$100,000 in total

compensation from us in any fiscal year. For information about annual compensation arrangements with our executive officer, see "Employment Agreements."

Summary Compensation Table

		Long-Term Compensation						
		C	Annual Compensation	Awards				
Name and Principal Position	Fiscal Year		Salary (\$)	Securities Underlying Options/ SARs (#)	All Other Comp. (\$)			
Matthew Foster, Chief Executive Officer	2005	\$	9,511	30,000				

Option Grants in Last Fiscal Year

The following table sets forth information concerning stock option grants to our Chief Executive Officer during 2005. The percentage of total options is based on an aggregate of 90,000 options granted to employees for the year ended December 31, 2005.

Option Grants in Fiscal Year 2005 (Individual Grants)

Name	Number of Securities Underlying Options/SARs granted (#)	Percent of total options/SARs granted to employees in fiscal year	Exercise or base price (\$/sh)	Expiration Date
Matthew Foster	30,000	33.3%	\$ 0.10	November 18, 2015
Ontion Eveneiges and Heldings				

Option Exercises and Holdings

The following table sets forth, as to our Chief Executive Officer, certain information concerning the number of shares subject to both exercisable and unexercisable stock options as of December 31, 2005, and the number of shares of common stock received upon exercise of options during the year ended December 31, 2005.

Aggregated Option Exercises in Fiscal Year 2005 and Fiscal Year-End Option Values

Name	Shares Acquired on Exercise (#)	Value Realized (\$)	Number of Shares Underlying Unexercised Options at December 31, 2005 (#) Exercisable/Unexercisable	Value of Unexercised In-the-Money Options at December 31, 2005 (\$) Exercisable/Unexercisable(1)
Matthew Foster	0	n/a	0 / 30,000	\$0 / \$162,000

(1) Assumes a share price of \$5.50.

Employment Agreements

We have executive employment agreements with Matthew Foster, our Chief Executive Officer, and Joseph Armstrong, our Vice-President and Chief Technology Officer. Each executive employment agreement has a term of three years and expires in December 2008. Under the terms

of his agreement, Mr. Foster is entitled to a base salary of \$175,000 per year and a discretionary bonus of up to 30% of that base salary based upon his individual performance and our performance as a company. Dr. Armstrong earns a base salary of \$120,000 per year and may receive a discretionary bonus of up to

15% of that base salary based upon his individual performance and our performance as a company. Bonuses are not ensured and are awarded at the discretion of the Board. Either agreement may be terminated without notice if for cause, but 30 days' advance notice is required for termination without cause. Further, if either Mr. Foster or Dr. Armstrong is terminated without cause during the term of his employment agreement, he will be entitled to receive his base salary for a period of twelve months after termination.

Stock Option Plan

In October 2005, our Board of Directors approved our 2005 Stock Option Plan (the "Option Plan"). The Option Plan was then approved by our stockholders in November 2005. The Option Plan authorizes the grant and issuance of options and other equity compensation to employees, officers and consultants. A total of 750,000 shares of common stock are reserved for issuance under the Option Plan.

The Option Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors. Subject to the provisions of the Option Plan, the Committee determines who will receive the options, the number of options granted, the manner of exercise and the exercise price of the options. The term of incentive stock options granted under the Option Plan may not exceed ten years, or five years for options granted to an optionee owning more than 10% of our voting stock. The exercise price of an incentive stock option granted under the Option Plan must be equal to or greater than the fair market value of the shares of our common stock on the date the option is granted. The exercise price of a non-qualified option granted under the Option Plan must be equal to or greater than 85% of the fair market value of the shares of our common stock on the date the option is granted. An incentive stock option granted to an optionee owning more than 10% of our voting stock must have an exercise price equal to or greater than 110% of the fair market value of our common stock on the date the option is granted.

As of January 15, 2006, there were outstanding options to purchase 408,000 shares of common stock under the Option Plan. The following table sets forth information as of January 15, 2006 relating to all of our equity compensation plans:

	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights	exero outstar	nted-average cise price of nding options, nts and rights	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans		
Equity compensation plan approved by security holders	408,000	\$	0.10	342,000		
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders						
TOTAL:	408,000	\$	0.10	342,000		

Limitation of Liability and Indemnification

Our Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, contains provisions that limit the liability of our directors for monetary damages to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Consequently, our directors will not be personally liable to us or our shareholders for monetary damages for any breach of fiduciary duties as directors, except liability for the following:

Any breach of their duty of loyalty to our company or our stockholders.

Acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law.

31

Unlawful payments of dividends or unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions as provided in Section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

Our Bylaws provide that we are required to indemnify our directors and officers and may indemnify our employees and other agents to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Our Bylaws also provide that we shall advance expenses incurred by a director or officer before the final disposition of any action or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking from or on behalf of that director or officer to repay the advance if it is ultimately determined that he or she is not entitled to be indemnified. We have entered and expect to continue to enter into agreements to indemnify our directors, executive officers and other employees as determined by the Board of Directors. These agreements provide for indemnification for related expenses including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines and settlement amounts incurred by any of these individuals in any action or proceeding. We believe that these provisions and indemnification agreements are necessary to attract and retain qualified persons as directors and officers. We also maintain directors' and officers' liability insurance.

The limitation of liability and indemnification provisions in our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws may discourage shareholders from bringing a lawsuit against our directors for breach of their fiduciary duty. They may also reduce the likelihood of derivative litigation against our directors and officers, even though an action, if successful, might benefit us and other stockholders. Furthermore, a stockholder's investment may be adversely affected to the extent that we pay the costs of settlement and damage awards against directors and officers as required by these indemnification provisions. At present, there is no pending litigation or proceeding involving any of our directors, officers or employees regarding which indemnification is sought, and we are not aware of any threatened litigation that may result in claims for indemnification.

Insofar as we may permit indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act to directors, officers, and controlling persons pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, we have been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy, as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable.

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS

Set forth below is information regarding the beneficial ownership of our common stock, as of January 1, 2006 and as adjusted to reflect the sale of 3,000,000 units in this offering and the issuance of 290,909 units to bridge lenders, by (i) each person whom we know owned, beneficially, more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our common stock, (ii) each of our directors, (iii) our Chief Executive Officer, and (iv) all of the current directors and executive officers as a group. We believe that, except as otherwise noted below, each named beneficial owner has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares listed. Unless otherwise indicated herein, beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, and includes voting or investment power with respect to shares beneficially owned. Shares of common stock to be received upon conversion of preferred stock, or subject to options or warrants currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of the date of this prospectus, are deemed outstanding for computing the percentage ownership of the person holding such options or warrants, but are not deemed outstanding for computing the percentage ownership of any other person.

Name of Beneficial Owner	No. of Shares Beneficially Owned	Before This Offering(1)	After This Off	fering
Officers and Directors				
Matthew Foster	72,000(2)	3.6%		1.4%
Joseph Armstrong	50,000(3)	2.5%	*	
Janet Casteel	15,000(4)	*	*	
Dr. Mohan S. Misra	1,433,000(5)	71.7%	2	27.1%
Stanley Gallery	33,000(6)	1.7%	*	
Ashutosh Misra	55,000(7)	2.8%		1.0%
Dr. T.W. Fraser Russell	8,000(8)	*	*	
Mark T. Waller	98,000(9)	4.9%		1.9%
All directors and officers as a group (8 persons)	1,764,000(10)	88.2%	3	3.3%
50/ 0/ 11 11				
5% Stockholders				
ITN Energy Systems, Inc.	1,028,000	51.4%	1	9.4%

Less than 1%

- (1) Assumes 2,000,000 shares outstanding prior to this offering.
- (2) Does not include options to purchase 30,000 shares that will not be vested within 60 days of the date of this prospectus.
- (3) Does not include options to purchase 25,000 shares that will not be vested within 60 days of the date of this prospectus.
- (4) Does not include options to purchase 20,000 shares that will not be vested within 60 days of the date of this prospectus.
- (5) Includes options to purchase 5,000 shares that are vested within 60 days of the date of this prospectus. Also includes 1,028,000 shares of the Company held by ITN, which is 100% owned by Inica, Inc., a Colorado corporation that is majority owned by Dr. Misra.
- (6) Includes options to purchase 8,000 shares that are vested within 60 days of the date of this prospectus.
- (7) Includes options to purchase 5,000 shares that are vested within 60 days of the date of this prospectus.

- (8) Includes options to purchase 8,000 shares that are vested within 60 days of the date of this prospectus.
- (9) Includes options to purchase 8,000 shares that are vested within 60 days of the date of this prospectus.
- (10) Includes options to purchase 34,000 shares that are vested within 60 days of the date of this prospectus.

34

RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Transactions Involving ITN Energy Systems, Inc.

We were formed in October 2005 as a spin-off of ITN. ITN and its affiliates own all of the outstanding shares of our common stock. ITN is wholly owned by Inica, Inc., which, in turn, is substantially owned by Dr. Mohan Misra, Chairman of our Board of Directors. As part of the spin-off, ITN assigned or licensed certain thin-film PV technology and intellectual property necessary to our business. We also sublease our facilities from, and pay to use certain manufacturing and capital equipment of, ITN to carry out our research, development and manufacturing activities. The building and space that we sublease from ITN is leased to ITN by an entity of which Stanley Gallery, one of our directors, is an investor and manager. In 2006, we will pay \$11,997 per month in rent under the sublease. We also have contracted with ITN to design, build and test a 500 kW per shift annual capacity production line and to provide administrative services such as facilities management, equipment maintenance, human resources and accounting. In exchange for these asset transfers, licenses and service and other agreements, we issued 1,028,000 shares of our common stock to ITN. Our Audit Committee reviewed and approved these transactions with ITN, finding them to be no less favorable to us than could be obtained from independent third parties.

Executive Employment Agreements

We have executive employment agreements with Matthew Foster, our Chief Executive Officer, and Joseph Armstrong, our Vice-President and Chief Technology Officer. Please see "Employment Agreements" for a summary of these executive employment agreements. Our Compensation Committee approved these agreements.

Future Transactions

Future transactions with our officers, directors or greater than five percent stockholders will be on terms no less favorable to us than could be obtained from independent third parties, and all such transactions will be reviewed and subject to approval by our Audit Committee, which will have access, at our expense, to our or independent legal counsel.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES

Our authorized capital stock consists of 75,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.0001 par value, and 25,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value. As of January 15, 2006, we had 2,000,000 shares of common stock and no shares of preferred stock outstanding. Immediately after this offering, we will have 5,290,909 shares of common stock outstanding, including shares issued to our bridge lenders. If the over-allotment option is exercised in full, we will have 5,740,909 shares outstanding.

The following is a summary of the rights of certain of our securities as provided in our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws, as they will be in effect upon the closing of this offering. For more detailed information relating to our capital stock, please see our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws, which have been filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Units

Each unit consists of one share of common stock, one redeemable Class A warrant and two non-redeemable Class B warrants, each warrant to purchase one share of common stock. The common stock and warrants will trade only as part of a unit for at least 30 days following the date of this prospectus. After separation of the units, the common stock and public warrants will trade as separate securities, and trading of the units will cease.

At the closing of this offering, we will deliver certificates representing the units to the representative of the underwriters through the facilities of the Depository Trust Company. Thereafter, investors may request physical delivery of unit certificates at any time before the securities comprising the units begin trading separately from the common stock included in the units. An investor also may request delivery of separate physical certificates for the public warrants and the common stock comprising the units, but we will not be obligated to make delivery of the separate certificates until after the common stock and warrants begin trading separately. Until that time, investors will be unable to make separate delivery of certificates for the public warrants and common stock comprising a unit and will be unable to settle trades in those securities.

Class A Warrants

General. The Class A warrants issued in this offering may be exercised after they become separately tradable until the expiration date, which is the fifth anniversary of the effective date of this offering. Each Class A warrant entitles the holder to purchase one share of common stock at an exercise price of \$[] per share.

Redemption. We will have the right to redeem the Class A warrants at a price of \$0.25 per warrant, after providing 30 days prior written notice to the Class A warrantholders, at any time after (i) 180 days after the effective date of this offering and (ii) the date on which the closing price of our common stock, as reported on Nasdaq, equals or exceeds \$[] for five consecutive trading days. We will send a written notice of redemption by first class mail to holders of the Class A warrants at their last known addresses appearing on the registration records maintained by the transfer agent. No other form of notice or publication will be required. If we call the Class A warrants for redemption, the holders will then have to decide whether to sell their Class A warrants, exercise them before the close business on the business day preceding the specified redemption date or hold them for redemption.

Class B Warrants

The Class B warrants issued in this offering may be exercised after they become separately tradable until the expiration date, which is the fifth anniversary of the effective date of this offering. Each Class B warrant entitles the holder to purchase one share of common stock at an exercise price

of \$[] per share. This exercise price will be adjusted if specific events, summarized below, occur. A holder of warrants will not be deemed a holder of the underlying stock for any purpose until the warrant is exercised.

No Redemption. The Class B warrants are non-redeemable.

Provisions Applicable to the Class A and Class B Warrants

Exercise. The holders of the warrants may exercise them only if an appropriate registration statement is then in effect. To exercise a warrant, the holder must deliver to our transfer agent the warrant certificate on or before the expiration date or the redemption date, as applicable, with the form on the reverse side of the certificate executed as indicated, accompanied by payment of the full exercise price for the number of warrants being exercised. Fractional shares of common stock will not be issued upon exercise of the warrants.

Adjustments in Certain Events. The warrants provide for adjustment of the number of shares for which each warrant is exercisable if certain events occur. If we distribute to our stockholders additional shares of common stock through a dividend or distribution, or if we effect a stock split of our common stock, the total number of shares of common stock purchasable on exercise of a warrant will be adjusted so that the holder of a warrant thereafter exercised will be entitled to receive the number of shares of common stock the holder would have owned or received after such event if the warrant holder had exercised the warrant before the event causing the adjustment and held the securities received on such exercise through the record date for the event. The aggregate exercise price of the warrant will remain the same in that circumstance, but the effective purchase price per share of common stock purchasable upon exercise of the warrant will be proportionately reduced because a greater number of common stock shares will then be purchasable upon exercise of the adjusted warrant. We will make equivalent changes in the warrants if we effect a reverse stock split.

In the event of a capital reorganization or reclassification of our common stock, the warrants will be adjusted so that thereafter each warrant holder will be entitled to receive upon exercise the same number and kind of securities that such holder would have received if the warrant had been exercised before the capital reorganization or reclassification of our common stock and the securities received on such exercise had been held through the record date of the recapitalization.

If we merge or consolidate with another corporation, or if we sell our assets as an entirety or substantially as an entirety to another corporation, we will make provisions so that warrant holders will be entitled to receive upon exercise of a warrant the kind and number of securities, cash or other property that would have been received as a result of the transaction by a person who was our stockholder immediately before the transaction and who owned the same number of shares of common stock for which the warrant was exercisable immediately before the transaction. No adjustment to the warrants will be made, however, if a merger or consolidation does not result in any reclassification or change in our outstanding common stock.

Preferred Stock

Our Board of Directors is authorized by our Certificate of Incorporation to establish classes or series of preferred stock and fix the designation, powers, preferences and rights of the shares of each such class or series and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof without any further vote or action by our stockholders. Any shares of preferred stock so issued could have priority over our common stock with respect to dividend or liquidation rights. Any future issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in our control without further action by our stockholders and may adversely affect the voting and other rights of the holders of our common

stock. At present we have no plans to issue any shares of preferred stock or to adopt any new series, preferences or other classification of preferred stock.

The issuance of shares of preferred stock, or the issuance of rights to purchase such shares, could be used to discourage an unsolicited acquisition proposal. For instance, the issuance of a series of preferred stock might impede a business combination by including class voting rights that would enable a holder to block such a transaction. In addition, under certain circumstances, the issuance of preferred stock could adversely affect the voting power of holders of our common stock. Although our Board of Directors is required to make any determination to issue preferred stock based on its judgment as to the best interests of our stockholders, our Board could act in a manner that would discourage an acquisition attempt or other transaction that some, or a majority, of our stockholders might believe to be in their best interests or in which such stockholders might receive a premium for their stock over the then market price of such stock. Our Board presently does not intend to seek stockholder approval prior to the issuance of currently authorized stock, unless otherwise required by law or applicable stock exchange rules.

Bridge Loans and Bridge Rights

In January 2006, we completed a \$1.6 million bridge loan from lenders ("Bridge Noteholders") to help us meet our working capital needs. The loans ("Bridge Loans") accrue interest at an annual rate of 10% and are due and payable on the earlier of January 2007 or the completion of a public offering of equity securities with gross proceeds of at least \$5,000,000 ("Qualified Public Offering"). If a Qualified Public Offering is not completed by January 2007, the Bridge Noteholders will have the right to convert the principal and unpaid interest into shares of our common stock at a price of \$3.00 per share.

In connection with the Bridge Loans, we issued rights ("Bridge Rights") to the Bridge Noteholders. One Bridge Right was issued for every \$25,000 loaned. At the closing of a Qualified Public Offering before January 2007, holders of Bridge Rights will be entitled to receive units identical to the units being offered in this offering. The holder of each Bridge Right will be entitled to receive that number of units equal to \$25,000 divided by the initial public offering price of the units. If a Qualified Public Offering is not completed by January 2007, then each Bridge Right may be exercised for 8,333 shares of our common stock; provided, however, that if at any time before expiration of the Bridge Rights, we have a class of equity securities traded on any exchange or quotation system, then each Bridge Right may be exercised for \$25,000 of such equity securities. The Bridge Rights expire in January 2008.

2005 Stock Option Plan

The Option Plan currently authorizes the grant of up to 750,000 shares of common stock (subject to adjustment for stock splits and similar capital changes) in connection with restricted stock awards, incentive stock option grants and non-qualified stock option grants. Employees and, in the case of nonqualified stock options, directors, consultants or any affiliate are eligible to receive grants under our plans. As of January 15, 2006, there were outstanding options to purchase 408,000 shares under our Option Plan.

Authorized but Unissued Shares

The authorized but unissued shares of common and preferred stock are available for future issuance without stockholder approval. These additional shares may be used for a variety of corporate purposes, including future public offerings to raise additional capital, corporate acquisitions and employee benefit plans. The existence of authorized but unissued shares could hinder or discourage an attempt to obtain control of us by means of a proxy contest, tender offer, merger or otherwise.

Anti-Takeover Effects of Certain Provisions of Delaware Law and Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws

Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws contain a number of provisions that could make our acquisition by means of a tender or exchange offer, a proxy contest or otherwise more difficult. These provisions are summarized below.

Removal of Directors. Our Bylaws provide that our directors may only be removed by the affirmative vote of the shares entitled to vote at an election of directors; provided, however, that if less than the entire board of directors is to be removed, no one director may be removed if the vote cast against his removal would be sufficient to elect him if then cumulatively voted at an election of the entire Board of Directors. Although our Bylaws do not give the Board the power to approve or disapprove stockholder nominations for the election of directors or of any other business stockholders desire to conduct at an annual or any other meeting, the Bylaws may have the effect of precluding a nomination for the election of directors or precluding the conduct of business at a particular annual meeting if the proper procedures are not followed, or discouraging or deterring a third party from conducting a solicitation of proxies to elect its own slate of directors or otherwise attempting to obtain control, even if the conduct of that solicitation or attempt might be beneficial to our stockholders.

Staggered Board. Staggered terms tend to protect against sudden changes in management and may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in our control without further action by our stockholders. Our Board of Directors is divided into three classes, with one class of directors elected at each year's annual stockholder meeting.

Special Meetings. Our Bylaws provide that special meetings of stockholders can be called by the President, at the request of a majority of the Board of Directors at the written request of holders of at least 50% of the shares outstanding and entitled to vote.

Undesignated Preferred Stock. The ability to authorize undesignated preferred stock makes it possible for our Board of Directors to issue preferred stock with voting or other rights or preferences that could impede the success of any attempt to acquire us. These and other provisions may have the effect of deferring hostile takeovers or delaying changes in control or management of our company.

Delaware Anti-Takeover Statute. We will be subject to the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law regulating corporate takeovers. In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging under certain circumstances in a business combination with an interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date the person became an interested stockholder unless:

Prior to the date of the transaction, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder.

Upon completion of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the number of shares outstanding (1) shares owned by persons who are directors and also officers and (2) shares owned by employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer.

On or subsequent to the date of the transaction, the business combination is approved by the board and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least $66^2/3\%$ of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.

Generally, a business combination includes a merger, asset or stock sale, or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. An interested stockholder is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns or, within three years prior to the determination of interested stockholder status, did own 15% or more of a corporation's outstanding voting securities. We expect the existence of this provision to have an anti-takeover effect with respect to transactions our Board of Directors does not approve in advance. We also anticipate that Section 203 may also discourage attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares of common stock held by stockholders.

The provisions of Delaware law, our Certificate of Incorporation and our Bylaws could have the effect of discouraging others from attempting hostile takeovers and, as a consequence, they may also inhibit temporary fluctuations in the market price of our common stock that often result from actual or rumored hostile takeover attempts. These provisions may also have the effect of preventing changes in our management. It is possible that these provisions could make it more difficult to accomplish transactions that stockholders may otherwise deem to be in their best interests.

Transfer Agent, Warrant Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock and warrant agent for the public warrants is Computershare Investor Services, 350 Indiana Street, Suite 800, Golden, Colorado 80401.

Listing

We have applied to list our units, common stock, Class A warrants and Class B warrants on the Nasdaq Capital Market and Tier 2 of the Pacific Exchange.

40

SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our securities. Sales of our securities in the public market, or the perception that those sales may occur, could cause the prevailing market price to decrease or to be lower than it might be in the absence of those sales or perceptions.

This Offering

Upon completion of this offering, we expect to have 5,290,909 shares of common stock outstanding, assuming the issuance of 290,909 units to certain bridge lenders. This number assumes no exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option, the public warrants, the representative's warrants or any other outstanding options and warrants. We expect to 5,740,909 shares of common stock outstanding if the underwriters' over-allotment is exercised in full.

The 3,000,000 shares of common stock issued as part of the units sold in this offering, together with the up to 9,000,000 shares issued upon exercise of the Class A warrants and Class B warrants comprising part of the units sold in this offering, will be freely tradable, except by any of our "affiliates" as defined in Rule 144(a) under the Securities Act, without restriction or registration under the Securities Act. Contemporaneously with this offering, we intend to register the 290,909 units (and the 290,909 shares, 290,909 Class A warrants and 581,818 Class B warrants underlying the units) to be issued to certain bridge lenders. All remaining shares, and all shares subject to outstanding options and warrants, were issued and sold by us in private transactions and are eligible for public sale if registered under the Securities Act or sold in accordance with Rule 144 or Rule 701 under the Securities Act. These remaining shares are considered "restricted" within the meaning of Rule 144.

Restricted Stock, Lock-Up Agreements and Rule 144

The 2,000,000 shares of restricted stock may not be sold in the absence of registration under the Securities Act unless an exemption from registration is available, including the exemption from registration offered by Rule 144. The holders of these shares, and the bridge lenders who will receive 290,909 units concurrently with the closing of this offering, have agreed not to sell or otherwise dispose of any of their shares of common stock (or any securities convertible into shares of common stock) for a period of one year after completion of this offering, without the prior written consent of Paulson Investment Company, Inc., the representative of the underwriters, subject to certain limited exceptions. After the expiration of this lock-up period, or earlier with the prior written consent of Paulson Investment Company, Inc., all of the outstanding restricted shares subject to the lock-up that are not also subject to escrow arrangements imposed by state securities regulators may be sold in the public market pursuant to Rule 144.

In addition to the foregoing, of the 2,000,000 shares subject to lock-up agreements with Paulson Investment Company, Inc., 59,000 shares are subject to contractual lock-up agreements with the Company preventing the sale of those shares until the third anniversary of this offering; and 970,500 shares are subject to contractual lock-up agreements preventing the sale of those shares until the second anniversary of this offering.

In general, under Rule 144, as currently in effect, beginning 90 days after the date of this prospectus, a person who has beneficially owned restricted shares for at least one year, including a person who may be deemed to be our affiliate, may sell within any three-month period a number of shares of common stock that does not exceed a specified maximum number of shares. This maximum is equal to the greater of 1% of the then outstanding shares of our common stock or the average weekly trading volume in the common stock during the four calendar weeks immediately preceding the sale. Sales under Rule 144 are also subject to restrictions relating to manner of sale, notice and availability of current public information about us. In addition, under Rule 144(k) of the Securities Act, a person who is not our affiliate, has not been an affiliate of ours within three months prior to the sale and has

beneficially owned shares for at least two years would be entitled to sell such shares immediately without regard to volume limitations, manner of sale provisions, notice or other requirements of Rule 144.

Stock Options

As of January 15, 2006, we had granted and had outstanding stock options to purchase 408,000 shares of common stock under our Option Plan. A total of 750,000 shares of common stock currently are reserved for issuance under our Option Plan, and we intend to file a registration statement on Form S-8 to register these shares under the Securities Act. However, none of the shares registered on Form S-8 will be eligible for resale until expiration of the lock-up agreements to which they are subject.

Bridge Rights

In connection with the Bridge Loans made in January 2006, we issued Bridge Rights, the holders of which will be entitled to receive units identical to the units being offered in this offering. The holder of each Bridge Right will be entitled to receive that number of units equal to \$25,000 divided by the initial public offering price of the units. The units to be issued in connection with the Bridge Rights are being registered concurrently herewith, but the bridge lenders each have agreed not to sell the units or the securities underlying the units, before the first anniversary of this offering without the consent of Paulson Investment Company, Inc.

Representative's Warrants

In connection with this offering, we have agreed to issue to the representative of the underwriters warrants to purchase 300,000 units. The representative's warrants will be exercisable for units at any time beginning 180 days after the effective date of this offering until the fifth anniversary of the effective date. However, neither the representative's warrants nor the underlying securities may be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated, or be the subject of any hedging, short sale, derivative, put or call transaction that would result in the effective economic disposition of the securities by any person for a period of 180 days immediately following the date of effectiveness or commencement of sales of this offering, except to any member participating in the offering and the officers or partners thereof, and only if all securities so transferred remain subject to the 180-day lock-up restriction for the remainder of the lock-up period. We will cause the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part to remain effective until the earlier of the time that all of the representative's warrants have been exercised and the date which is five years after the effective date of the offering or will file a new registration statement covering the exercise and resale of those securities. The common stock and public warrants issued to the representative upon exercise of these representative's warrants will be freely tradeable.

UNDERWRITING

Paulson Investment Company, Inc. is acting as the representative of the underwriters. We and the underwriters named below have entered into an underwriting agreement with respect to the units being offered. In connection with this offering and subject to certain conditions, each of the underwriters named below has severally agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell, the number of units set forth opposite the name of each underwriter.

Underwriters	Number of Units
Paulson Investment Company, Inc.	
Total	3,000,000

The underwriting agreement provides that the underwriters are obligated to purchase all of the units offered by this prospectus, other than those covered by the over-allotment option, if any units are purchased. The underwriting agreement also provides that the obligations of the several underwriters to pay for and accept delivery of the units is subject to the approval of certain legal matters by counsel and certain other conditions. These conditions include, among other things, the requirements that no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the registration statement be in effect and that no proceedings for this purpose have been instituted or threatened by the SEC.

The representative has advised us that the underwriters propose to offer our units to the public initially at the offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and to selected dealers at that price less a concession of not more than \$ per unit. The underwriters and selected dealers may reallow a concession to other dealers, including the underwriters, of not more than \$ per unit. After completion of the public offering of the units, the offering price, the concessions to selected dealers and the reallowance to their dealers may be changed by the underwriters.

The underwriters have informed us that they do not expect to confirm sales of our units offered by this prospectus on a discretionary basis.

Over-allotment Option

Pursuant to the underwriting agreement, we have granted the underwriters an option, exercisable for 45 days from the date of this prospectus, to purchase up to an additional 450,000 units on the same terms as the other units being purchased by the underwriters from us. The underwriters may exercise the option solely to cover over-allotments, if any, in the sale of the units that the underwriters have agreed to purchase. If the over-allotment option is exercised in full, the total public offering price, underwriting discount and proceeds to us before offering expenses will be \$18,975,000, \$1,518,000 and \$17,457,000, respectively.

Stabilization

The rules of the SEC generally prohibit the underwriters from trading in our securities on the open market during this offering. However, the underwriters are allowed to engage in some open market transactions and other activities during this offering that may cause the market price of our securities to be above or below that which would otherwise prevail in the open market. These activities may include stabilization, short sales and over-allotments, syndicate covering transactions and penalty bids.

Stabilizing transactions consist of bids or purchases made by the managing underwriter for the purpose of preventing or slowing a decline in the market price of our securities while this offering is in progress.

Short sales and over-allotments occur when the managing underwriter, on behalf of the underwriting syndicate, sells more of our units than it purchases from us in this offering. In order to cover the resulting short position, the managing underwriter may exercise the over-allotment option described above or may engage in syndicate covering transactions. There is no contractual limit on the size of any syndicate covering transaction. The underwriters will deliver a prospectus in connection with any such short sales. Purchasers of units sold short by the underwriters are entitled to the same remedies under the federal securities laws as any other purchaser of units covered by the registration statement.

Syndicate covering transactions are bids for or purchases of our securities on the open market by the managing underwriter on behalf of the underwriters in order to reduce a short position incurred by the managing underwriter on behalf of the underwriters.

A penalty bid is an arrangement permitting the managing underwriter to reclaim the selling concession that would otherwise accrue to an underwriter if the common stock originally sold by the underwriter was later repurchased by the managing underwriter and therefore was not effectively sold to the public by such underwriter.

If the underwriters commence these activities, they may discontinue them at any time without notice. The underwriters may carry out these transactions on the Nasdaq Capital Market, the Pacific Exchange or otherwise.

Indemnification

The underwriting agreement provides for indemnification between us and the underwriters against specified liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, and for contribution by us and the underwriters to payments that may be required to be made with respect to those liabilities. We have been advised that, in the opinion of the SEC, indemnification for liabilities under the Securities Act is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

Underwriters' Compensation

We have agreed to sell the units to the underwriters at the initial offering price of \$[] per unit, which represents the initial public offering price of the units set forth on the cover page of this prospectus less the []% underwriting discount. The underwriting agreement also provides that Paulson Investment Company, Inc. will be paid a nonaccountable expense allowance equal to 3% of the gross proceeds from the sale of the units offered by this prospectus, excluding any units purchased on exercise of the over-allotment option.

On completion of this offering, we will issue to the representative of the underwriters warrants to purchase up to 300,000 units, for a price of per unit equal to 120% of the initial offering price of the units. The representative's warrants will be exercisable for units at any time beginning 180 days after the effective date of this offering, and will expire on the fifth anniversary of the effective date. However, neither the representative's warrants nor the underlying securities may be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, or hypothecated, or be the subject of any hedging, short sale, derivative, put, or call transaction that would result in the effective economic disposition of the securities by any person for a period of 180 days immediately following the date of effectiveness or commencement of sales of the offering, except to any member participating in the offering and the officers or partners thereof, and only if all securities so transferred remain subject to the 180-day lock-up restriction for the remainder of the lock-up period.

The holder of these warrants will have, in that capacity, no voting, dividend or other stockholder rights. Any profit realized on the sale of the units issuable upon exercise of these warrants may be deemed to be additional underwriting compensation. The securities underlying these warrants are being

registered pursuant to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. During the term of these warrants, the holder thereof is given the opportunity to profit from a rise in the market price of our common stock. We may find it more difficult to raise additional equity capital while these warrants are outstanding. At any time at which these warrants are likely to be exercised, we may be able to obtain additional equity capital on more favorable terms.

The following table summarizes the underwriting discount we will pay to the underwriters and the non-accountable expense allowance we will pay to the representative of the underwriters. These amounts are shown assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option.

		Total								
	Pe	Per Unit		Without Over-Allotment	With Over-Allotment					
Underwriting discount	\$	0.44	\$	1,320,000	\$	1,518,000				
Non-accountable expense allowance	\$	0.165	\$	495,000	\$	495,000				

Lock-Up Agreements

Our officers, directors and all stockholders (including holders of securities convertible into common stock) have agreed that for a period of one year from the date this registration statement becomes effective they will not sell, contract to sell, grant any option for the sale or otherwise dispose of any of our equity securities, or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for our equity securities, other than through existing Rule 10b5-1 trading plans, intra-family transfers or transfers to trusts for estate planning purposes, without the consent of Paulson Investment Company, Inc., as the representative of the underwriters, which consent will not be unreasonably withheld. Paulson Investment Company, Inc. may consent to an early release from the one-year lock-up period if, in its opinion, the market for the common stock would not be adversely impacted by sales and in cases of an officer, director or other stockholder's financial emergency. We are unaware of any officer, director or current stockholder who intends to ask for consent to dispose of any of our equity securities during the lock-up period.

In addition, the holders of the 2,000,000 shares of common stock outstanding prior to this offering have agreed that they will not sell 970,500 of those shares before the second anniversary, and 59,000 of those shares before the third anniversary, of the effective date of this offering

Determination of Offering Price

The public offering price of the units offered by this prospectus and the exercise price of the public warrants have been determined by negotiation between us and the underwriters. Among the factors considered in determining the public offering price of the units and the exercise price of the warrants were:

our prospects;

the industry in which we operate;

the status and development prospects for our proposed products;

the previous experience of our executive officers; and

the general condition of the securities markets at the time of this offering.

The offering price stated on the cover page of this prospectus should not be considered an indication of the actual value of the units. That price is subject to change as a result of market

conditions and other factors, and we cannot assure you that the units, or the common stock and warrants contained in the units, can be resold at or above the initial public offering price.

LEGAL MATTERS

Holland & Knight LLP will pass upon the validity of the common stock offered by this prospectus on our behalf. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for the underwriters by Stoel Rives LLP.

EXPERTS

Our financial statements in this prospectus for the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 relating to the assets transferred from ITN to us, and our balance sheet as of October 31, 2005, have been audited by Hein & Associates LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, to the extent and for the periods set forth in their report, and are set forth in this prospectus in reliance upon such report given upon the authority of them as experts in auditing and accounting.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

In connection with the units offered by this prospectus, we have filed a registration statement on Form SB-2 under the Securities Act with the SEC. This prospectus, filed as part of the registration statement, does not contain all of the information included in the registration statement and the accompanying exhibits and schedules. For further information with respect to our units, shares and warrants, and us you should refer to the registration statement and the accompanying exhibits and schedules. Statements contained in this prospectus regarding the contents of any contract or any other document are not necessarily complete, and you should refer to the copy of the contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, each statement being qualified in all respects by the actual contents of the contract or other document referred to. You may inspect a copy of the registration statement and the accompanying exhibits and schedules without charge at the SEC's public reference facilities, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549, and you may obtain copies of all or any part of the registration statement from those offices for a fee. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC maintains a web site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants that file electronically. The address of the site is http://www.sec.gov.

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Statements:

Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc.

Introduction

Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Balance Sheet as of October 31, 2005

Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Statement of Operations for the Ten Months Ended October 31, 2005

Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Statement of Operations for the Year Ended December 31, 2004

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Financial Statements

Historical Financial Statements:

Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Balance Sheet as of October 31, 2005

Notes to Financial Statements

Transferred Assets of ITN Energy Systems, Inc.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Statements of Selected Assets and Liabilities October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and December 31, 2004

Statements of Revenues and Expenses For the Ten Months Ended October 31, 2005 and 2004 (unaudited) and for the Years Ended

December 31, 2004 and 2003

Statements of Changes in Net Assets For the Ten Months Ended October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and for the Years Ended December 31, 2004 and 2003

Statements of Cash Flows For the Ten Months Ended October 31, 2005 and 2004 (unaudited) and for the Years Ended December 31, 2004 and 2003

Notes to Financial Statements

Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc.

Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Statements

Introduction

ITN Energy Systems, Inc. ("ITN") assigned or licensed certain photovoltaic technologies and transferred certain personnel to Ascent. In particular, ITN assigned inventions and trade secrets relating to copper-indium-galium-diselenide photovoltaic ("CIGS PV") technology. ITN also granted Ascent an exclusive, perpetual, worldwide and royalty-free license to technologies, inventions, trade secrets and patents not assigned, but that are reasonably necessary to Ascent's CIGS PV business. ITN agreed to seek government approvals to transfer government-sponsored CIGS PV research and development contracts to Ascent. The transfer of assets will be recorded at historical basis in a manner similar to a reorganization of entities under common control.

The accompanying unaudited Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc. ("Ascent") pro forma balance sheet as of October 31, 2005 is presented as if the transferred PV Assets of ITN Energy Systems, Inc. ("Transferred Assets") had occurred as of October 31, 2005. The accompanying unaudited pro forma statements of operations for the ten months ended October 31, 2005 and the year ended December 31, 2004 are presented as if transfer of the Transferred Assets had occurred as of January 1, 2004. The adjustments to the historical financial statements reflect those necessary to show the effect of the asset transfer and related transactions coincident with the formation of Ascent.

The unaudited pro forma financial information is not necessarily indicative of what the Company's results of operations actually would have been had the acquisition been completed as of January 1, 2004. Additionally, the unaudited pro forma financial information does not attempt to project the future results of operations of the Company. In the opinion of management, all significant adjustments necessary to reflect the effects of the acquisition have been made. The unaudited pro forma combined financial statements should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements of Ascent and the Transferred Assets included elsewhere in this registration statement.

ASCENT SOLAR TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED BALANCE SHEET

As of October 31, 2005

	Historical						
	Transferred			Pro For			
	Ascent		Assets		Adjustments		Combined
Assets							
Current assets:							
Cash					(A)38,880		
	\$	\$		\$	(C)1,440,000	\$	1,478,880
Accounts receivable			253,803				253,803
Other current assets			2,675				2,675
						_	
Total current assets			256,478		1,478,880		1,735,358
Patent Costs			24,797		, i		24,797
							•
Total assets	\$	\$	281,275	\$	1,478,880	\$	1,760,155
Total assets	Ψ	Ψ	201,273	Ψ	1,470,000	Ψ	1,700,133
Liabilities and Stockholder's Equity							
Current liabilities:							
Accounts payable	\$	\$	115,392	\$		\$	115,392
Bridge Loan, net of discount					(C)720,000		720,000
Total current liabilities			115,392		720,000		835,392
Commitments and contingencies			,		,		,
Stockholder's Equity							
Preferred Stock, \$.0001 par value, 25,000,000 shares							
authorized, no shares outstanding							
Common Stock, \$.0001 par value, 75,000,000 shares					(A)97		
authorized, 2,000,000 issued and outstanding					(B)103		200
Additional Paid in Capital					(A)971,903		
					(B)165,780		
					(C)720,000		1,857,683
Net assets			165,883		(B)(165,883)		
Accumulated deficit					(A)(933,120)		(933,120)
Total stockholder's equity			165,883		758,880		924,763
			201 255		4 4=0 000	_	4 = 40 4 = =

See accompanying notes to unaudited pro forma combined financial statements.

\$

281,275 \$

1,478,880 \$

Total liabilities and stockholder's equity

1,760,155

ASCENT SOLAR TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

For the Ten Months Ended October 31, 2005

Historical

					Pro Forma			
	Ascent	Transferred Assets		rred		Combined		
Contract revenues	\$	\$	1,023,836	\$		\$	1,023,836	
Direct contract costs:								
Direct labor			225,107				225,107	
Subcontractors & Materials			296,564				296,564	
Total direct costs			521,671				521,671	
Gross margin on revenue			502,165				502,165	
Indirect costs			485,556				485,556	
Income (loss) from operations			16,609				16,609	
Other income/(expense):								
Interest expense					(E)(133,333)		(133,333)	
Net income (loss)	\$	\$	16,609	\$	(133,333)	\$	(116,724)	

See accompanying notes to unaudited pro forma combined financial statements.

ASCENT SOLAR TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

For the Year Ended December 31, 2004

Historical

				Pro Forma			
	Ascent	Т	Transferred Assets		Adjustments		Combined
Contract revenues	\$	\$	1,425,886	\$		\$	1,425,886
Direct contract costs:							
Direct labor			396,427				396,427
Subcontractors & Materials			287,003				287,003
Total direct costs			683,430				683,430
Gross margin on revenue		_	742,456				742,456
Indirect costs			823,466		(A)933,120		1,756,586
Income (loss) from operations			(81,010)		933,120		(1,014,130)
Other income/(expense):							
Interest expense					(D)(720,000)		(880,000)
					(E)(160,000)		
Net income (loss)	\$	\$	(81,010)	\$	1,813,120	\$	1,894,130

See accompanying notes to unaudited pro forma combined financial statements.

ASCENT SOLAR TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED BALANCE SHEET AND STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

As of October 31, 2005 and for the Ten Months Ended October 31, 2005 and for the Year Ended December 31, 2004

(1) Adjustments to Pro Forma Balance Sheet as of October 31, 2005 and Statement of Operations for the Ten Months Ended October 31, 2005 and Year Ended December 31, 2004

The following adjustments to the pro forma balance sheet reflect those necessary to show the effect of the asset transfer and related transactions coincident with the formation of Ascent as if the transactions had occurred on October 31, 2005.

- (A)

 To reflect issuance of 972,000 shares of common stock to founders at \$.04 but recorded for financial statement reporting purposes at estimated fair market value of \$1.00.
- (B)

 To reflect issuance of 1,028,000 shares of common stock to ITN for the transfer of Transferred Assets at historical cost.
- (C)
 To reflect \$1,600,000 Bridge Loan financing, net of discount of \$880,000 for 10% commission to placement agent and value of bridge rights.

The following adjustments to the pro forma statements of operations for the ten months ended October 31, 2005 and year ended December 31, 2004 reflect those necessary to show the effect of the asset transfer and related transactions coincident with the formation of Ascent as if the transactions had occurred on January 1, 2004.

- (D)

 To reflect \$1,600,000 Bridge Loan financing, net of discount of \$880,000 for 10% commission to placement agent and value of bridge rights.
- (E)
 To reflect 10% annual accrued interest on Bridge Loan financing.

F-6

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying Balance Sheet of Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc. (the "Company") as of October 31, 2005. This financial statement is the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial statement based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement preparation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statement referred to above presents fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of October 31, 2005, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

HEIN & ASSOCIATES LLP Denver, Colorado

December 12, 2005

ASCENT SOLAR TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

BALANCE SHEET

As of October 31, 2005

Assets					
Total Assets	\$				
Liabilities and Stockholder's Equity					
Total Liabilities	\$				
Committee and (Notes 5)					
Commitment (Note 5)					
Stockholder's Equity	Ф				
Preferred Stock, \$0.0001 par value, 25,000,000 shares authorized, no shares outstanding	\$				
Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value, 75,000,000 shares authorized, no shares outstanding					
Additional Paid in Capital					
·					
Total Stockholder's Equity	\$				
Total Browning of Equity	Ψ				
Total Liabilities and Stockholder's Equity	¢				
Total Liabilities and Stockholder's Equity	Þ				
See accompanying notes to financial statements.					
F-8					

ASCENT SOLAR TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

NOTE 1. ORGANIZATION AND BASIS OF PRESENTATION

Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc. ("Ascent" or the "Company") was incorporated on October 18, 2005 as a spin-off from ITN Energy Systems, Inc. ("ITN"), a Colorado corporation dedicated to the development of thin-film, photovoltaic ("PV"), battery and fuel cell technologies. ITN has invested considerable resources in the research and development of Copper-Indium-Gallium-Diselenide ("CIGS") PV technology. ITN formed Ascent to commercialize this CIGS PV technology for the space and near-space markets. In January 2006, in exchange for 1,028,000 shares of common stock of Ascent (bringing to 2,000,000 the total number of outstanding shares in the Company), ITN: (i) assigned its CIGS PV technologies and trade secrets ("Transferred Assets") to Ascent; (ii) licensed certain proprietary process, control and design technologies to Ascent; (iii) assigned or agreed to seek permission to assign certain contract rights relating to its CIGS PV business to Ascent; (iv) transferred certain key personnel to Ascent; (v) agreed to design and build Acent's initial production line, which will utilize ITN's proprietary roll-to-roll processing tools, real-time intelligent processing controls and thin-film processing technologies; and (vi) agreed to provide administrative services such as facilities management, equipment maintenance, human resources and accounting.

NOTE 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Revenue recognition. Revenue from cost-type contracts is recognized as costs are incurred on the basis of direct costs plus allowable indirect costs and an allocable portion of the fixed fee. Revenue from fixed price-type contracts is recognized under the percentage-of-completion method of accounting, with costs and estimated profits included in contract revenue as work is performed. If actual and estimated costs to complete a contract indicate a loss, provision is made currently for the loss anticipated on the contract. Revenue from time and materials contracts is recognized as costs are incurred at amounts represented by the agreed-upon billing amounts.

Patents: To the extent the Company obtains or is awarded patents, patent costs will be amortized on a straight line basis over the legal life, or, over their estimated useful lives, whichever is shorter.

Income taxes: Current income tax expense is the amount of income taxes expected to be payable for the current year. Deferred income taxes are recognized for the tax consequences in future years of differences between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their financial reporting amounts at each year end based on enacted tax laws and statutory tax rates applicable to the periods in which the differences are expected to affect taxable earnings. Valuation allowances are established when necessary to reduce deferred tax assets to the amount more likely than not to be related.

Risks and uncertainties: The Company's operations are subject to certain risks and uncertainties, including those associated with: the ability to meet obligations; continuing losses, fluctuation in operating results; funding expansions; strategic alliances; financing arrangement terms that may restrict operations; regulatory issues; and competition. Additionally, U.S. government contracts may be terminated prior to completion of full funding by the U.S. government.

Use of estimates: The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Recent accounting pronouncements:

In December 2004, the FASB issued SFAS No. 123(R), "Share-Based Payment," which is a revision of SFAS No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation. SFAS No. 123(R) is effective for public companies for interim or annual periods beginning after June 15, 2005, supersedes APB Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, and amends SFAS No. 95, Statement of Cash Flows.

SFAS No. 123(R) requires all share-based payments to employees, including grants of employee stock options, to be recognized in the income statement based on their fair values. Pro forma disclosure is no longer an alternative. The new standard will be effective for the company, beginning January 1, 2006.

In November 2004, the FASB issued SFAS 151, Inventory Costs, which revised ARB 43, relating to inventory costs. This revision is to clarify the accounting for abnormal amounts of idle facility expense, freight, handling costs and wasted material (spoilage). This Statement requires that these items be recognized as a current period charge regardless of whether they meet the criterion specified in ARB 43. In addition, this Statement requires the allocation of fixed production overheads to the costs of conversion be based on normal capacity of the production facilities. SFAS 151 is effective for inventory costs incurred during fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2005. The Company does not believe the adoption of SFAS 151 will have a material impact on the Company's financial statements.

The FASB issued SFAS 153, Exchanges of Nonmonetary Assets, which changes the guidance in APB Opinion 29, Accounting for Nonmonetary Transactions. This Statement amends Opinion 29 to eliminate the exception for nonmonetary exchanges of similar productive assets and replaces it with a general exception for exchanges of nonmonetary assets that do not have commercial substance. A nonmonetary exchange has commercial substance if the future cash flows of the entity are expected to change significantly as a result of the exchange. SFAS 153 is effective during fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2005. The Company does not believe the adoption of SFAS 153 will have a material impact on the Company's financial statements.

In May 2005, the FASB issued SFAS No. 154, Accounting Changes and Error Corrections a replacement of APB Opinion No. 20 and FASB Statement No. 3 ("Statement 154"). SFAS 154 requires retrospective application to prior periods' financial statements for changes in accounting principle, unless it is impracticable to determine either the period-specific effects or the cumulative effect of the change. SFAS 154 also requires that a change in depreciation, amortization, or depletion method for long-lived, non-financial assets be accounted for as a change in accounting estimate effected by a change in accounting principle. SFAS 154 is effective for accounting changes and corrections of errors made in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2005. The implementation of FAS 154 is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's financial statements.

NOTE 3. STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

The Company's authorized capital stock consists of 75,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.0001 par value, and 25,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value. As of October 31, 2005, the Company had no shares of common stock or preferred stock outstanding. As of December 31, 2005, the Company had 2,000,000 shares of common stock and no shares of preferred stock outstanding.

In November 2005, the Company issued 972,000 shares of common stock at a price of \$0.04 per share; and in December 2005, in consideration of certain asset transfers, licenses and service agreements (see Note 1), the Company issued 1,028,000 shares of common stock to ITN Energy Systems, Inc.

Preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, may be issued in classes or series. Designations, powers, preferences, rights, qualifications limitations and restrictions are determined by the Company's Board of Directors.

NOTE 4. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Stock Option Plan

The Company's 2005 Stock Option Plan (the "Option Plan"), as amended, provides for the grant of incentive or non-statutory stock options to the Company's employees, directors and consultants. A total of 750,000 shares of common stock are reserved for issuance under the Option Plan. The Board of Directors and the Company's stockholders approved the plan in October and November 2005, respectively.

The Option Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors, which determines the terms of the options, including the exercise price, expiration date, vesting schedule and number of shares. The term of any incentive stock option granted under the Option Plan may not exceed ten years, or five years for options granted to an optionee owning more than 10% of the Company's voting stock. The exercise price of an incentive stock option granted under the Option Plan must be equal to or greater than the fair market value of the shares of the Company's common stock on the date the option is granted. An incentive stock option granted to an optionee owning more than 10% of the Company's voting stock must have an exercise price equal to or greater than 110% of the fair market value of the Company's common stock on the date the option is granted. The exercise price of a non-statutory option granted under the Option Plan must be equal to or greater than 85% of the fair market value of the shares of the Company's common stock on the date the option is granted.

In November 2005, the Company granted options to purchase 408,000 shares of common stock under the Option Plan, all at an exercise price of \$0.10 per share. 34,000 of such options are to vest on December 31, 2005; 146,000 of such options are to vest on December 31, 2006; 114,500 of such options are to vest on December 31, 2007 and 113,500 of such options are to vest on December 31, 2008. As of December 31, 2005, 342,000 shares remain available for future grants under the Option Plan.

Initial Public Offering

In October 2005, the Company's Board of Directors approved a letter of intent, dated September 16, 2005, by and between the Company and an investment bank to consummate a firmly underwritten public offering of the Company's common stock and warrants. The letter of intent contemplates that the Company will have 2,000,000 shares of its common stock outstanding prior to the offering.

Bridge Financing and Short-Term Loan

In January 2006, the Company completed a \$1.6 million bridge loan ("Bridge Financing") from lenders ("Bridge Noteholders") to help meet the Company's working capital needs. The loans ("Bridge

F-11

Loans") accrue interest at an annual rate of 10% and are due and payable on the earlier of January 2007 or the completion of a public offering of equity securities with gross proceeds of at least \$5,000,000 ("Qualified Public Offering"). If a Qualified Public Offering is not completed by January 2007, the Bridge Noteholders will have the right to convert the principal and unpaid interest into shares of the Company's common stock at a price of \$3.00 per share.

In connection with the Bridge Loans, the Company issued rights ("Bridge Rights") to the Bridge Noteholders. One Bridge Right was issued for every \$25,000 loaned. If a Qualified Public Offering occurs before January 2007, holders of Bridge Rights will be entitled to receive units (or other securities) identical to the units (or other securities) being offered in the Qualified Public Offering. The holder of each Bridge Right will be entitled to receive that number of units (or other securities) equal to \$25,000 divided by the initial public offering price of the units or other securities. If a Qualified Public Offering is not completed by January 2007, then each Bridge Right may be exercised for 8,333 shares of the Company's common stock; provided, however, that if at any time before expiration of the Bridge Rights, the Company has a class of equity securities traded on any exchange or quotation system, then each Bridge Right may be exercised for \$25,000 of such equity securities. The Bridge Rights expire in January 2008.

Paulson Investment Company, Inc. acted as the placement agent for the Bridge Financing. The Company paid Paulson Investment Company, Inc. a commission equal to 10% of the gross proceeds from the Bridge Financing, plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses.

In advance of the Bridge Financing, on November 11, 2005 the Company took a \$200,000 short-term, 10% accrued interest loan from Paulson Investment Company. The loan was repaid using proceeds from the Bridge Financing.

NOTE 5. COMMITMENT

Sublease Agreement

On November 1, 2005, the Company entered into a sublease agreement with ITN, the Company's parent, to lease office space in Littleton, Colorado. Two Board members of Ascent are partial owners of the companies who lease this office space to ITN. Future minimum payments due under the sublease are as follows:

Year ending December 31:

	l I	
2006	\$	143,967
2007	\$	151,281
2008	\$	158,596
2009	\$	158,596
2010	\$	79,298

The Company also is responsible for payment of pass-through expenses such as property taxes, insurance, water and utilities.

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of ITN Energy Systems, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying statements of selected assets and liabilities of ITN Energy Systems, Inc. ("the Company") that were transferred effective January 17, 2006 to Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and that were related to the Company's photovoltaic business (the "Transferred Assets"), as of December 31, 2004 and the related statements of revenues and expenses, changes in net assets and cash flows for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement preparation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the statements of selected assets and liabilities of the Company as of December 31, 2004, and the revenues and expenses and its cash flows for December 31, 2004 and 2003 each as they relate to the Transferred Assets, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

HEIN & ASSOCIATES LLP Denver, Colorado

November 30, 2005, except for first paragraph of Note 1 as to which the date is January 17, 2006.

F-13

TRANSFERRED ASSETS OF ITN ENERGY SYSTEMS, INC.

STATEMENTS OF SELECTED ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

		October 31, 2005		December 31, 2004
		(u	naudited)	_
	ASSETS			
CURRENT ASSETS:				
Accounts receivable		\$	253,803	\$ 304,972
Other current assets			2,675	3,244
Total current assets			256,478	308,216
PATENT COSTS			24,797	24,286
TOTAL ASSETS		\$	281,275	\$ 332,502
Ll	ABILITIES			
CURRENT LIABILITIES:				
Accounts payable		\$	115,392	\$ 36,447
Other current liabilities				66,939
Total current liabilities			115,392	103,386
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES (NOTE 5)				
NET ASSETS			165,883	229,116
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS		\$	281,275	\$ 332,502

See accompanying notes to financial statements.

F-14

TRANSFERRED ASSETS OF ITN ENERGY SYSTEMS, INC.

STATEMENTS OF REVENUES AND EXPENSES

	For the Ten Months Ended October 31,			For the Years Ended December 31,				
		2005		2004		2004		2003
CONTRACT REVENUES	\$	1,023,836	\$	1,209,334	\$	1,425,886	\$	2,061,885
DIRECT CONTRACT COSTS:								
Direct labor		225,107		347,920		396,427		559,790
Subcontractors and materials		296,564		252,131		287,003		590,510
Total direct contract costs		521,671		600,051		683,430		1,150,300
GROSS MARGIN ON REVENUES		502,165		609,283		742,456		911,585
INDIRECT COSTS		485,556		723,221		823,466		1,073,394
NET INCOME (LOSS)	\$	16,609	\$	(113,938)	\$	(81,010)	\$	(161,809)

See accompanying notes to financial statements.

TRANSFERRED ASSETS OF ITN ENERGY SYSTEMS, INC.

STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN NET ASSETS

FOR THE TEN MONTHS ENDED OCTOBER 31, 2005 (UNAUDITED) AND FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2004 AND 2003

Net assets at January 1, 2003	\$ 370,377
Net transfers to ITN Energy Systems, Inc.	50,243
Net loss	(161,809)
Net assets at December 31, 2003	258,811
Net loss	(81,010)
Net transfers to ITN Energy Systems, Inc.	51,315
Net assets at December 31, 2004	229,116
Net income (unaudited)	16,609
Net transfers to ITN Energy Systems, Inc. (unaudited)	(79,842)
Net assets at October 31, 2005 (unaudited)	\$ 165,883
See accompanying notes to financial statements.	
F-16	

TRANSFERRED ASSETS OF ITN ENERGY SYSTEMS, INC.

STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	For the Ten Months Ended October 31,		For the Years Endo December 31,					
		2005		2004	2	2004		2003
		(unat	ıdited)				
OPERATING ACTIVITIES:								
Net income (loss):	\$	16,609	\$	(113,938)	\$	(81,010)	\$	(161,809)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:				` '				, , ,
Accounts receivable		51,169		263,153		146,100		145
Other current assets		569		(541)		(639)		8,584
Accounts payable		78,944		(110,076)		(91,784)		26,716
Other current liabilities		(66,939)		37,612		(23,903)		90,842
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		80,352		76,210		(51,236)		(35,522)
INVESTING ACTIVITIES:								
Patent costs		(510)		(80)		(80)		(14,721)
Net cash used in investing activities		(510)		(80)		(80)		(14,721)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES:								
Net transfers (from) to ITN Energy Systems, Inc.		(79,842)		(76,130)		51,316		50,243
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		(79,842)		(76,130)		51,316		50,243
NET CHANGE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT BEGINNING OF PERIOD								
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF PERIOD	\$		\$		\$		\$	
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF PERIOD	Ф		Ф		φ		Φ	

See accompanying notes to financial statements.

F-17

TRANSFERRED ASSETS OF ITN ENERGY SYSTEMS, INC.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. ORGANIZATION AND BASIS OF PRESENTATION:

Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc. ("Ascent" or the "Company") was incorporated on October 18, 2005 as a spin-off from ITN Energy Systems, Inc. ("ITN"), a Colorado corporation dedicated to the development of thin-film, photovoltaic ("PV"), battery and fuel cell technologies. ITN has invested considerable resources in the research and development of Copper-Indium-Gallium-Diselenide ("CIGS") PV technology. ITN formed Ascent to commercialize this CIGS PV technology for the space and near-space markets. In January 2006, in exchange for 1,028,000 shares of common stock of Ascent (bringing to 2,000,000 the total number of outstanding shares in the Company), ITN: (i) assigned its CIGS PV technologies and trade secrets ("Transferred Assets") to Ascent; (ii) licensed certain proprietary process, control and design technologies to Ascent; (iii) agreed to seek permission to assign certain contract rights relating to its CIGS PV business to Ascent; (iv) transferred certain key personnel to Ascent; (v) agreed to design and build Acent's initial production line, which will utilize ITN's proprietary roll-to-roll processing tools, real-time intelligent processing controls and thin-film processing technologies; and (vi) agreed to provide administrative services such as facilities management, equipment maintenance, human resources and accounting.

The selected assets and liabilities related to the Transferred Assets and the related revenues and expenses and cash flows have been presented in the accompanying financial statements. Assets and liabilities separately and distinctly identifiable to the Transferred Assets are reflected in the accompanying statements of selected assets and liabilities. No other assets, liabilities or debt of ITN has been allocated to the Transferred Assets. Sales and primarily all expenses are separately and distinctly identifiable to the Transferred Assets, except for certain corporate overhead costs for which cost allocations have been charged and reflected in the financial statements. In the opinion of management, historical charges and allocations have been determined on a reasonable basis and reflect the expenses associated with the Transferred Assets. However, such charges and allocations are not necessarily indicative of the level of expenses which might have been incurred had the Transferred Assets been operating as a stand-alone business.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES:

Revenue Recognition Revenue from cost-type contracts is recognized as costs are incurred on the basis of direct costs plus allowable indirect costs and an allocable portion of the fixed fee. Revenue from fixed price-type contracts is recognized under the percentage-of-completion method of accounting, with costs and estimated profits included in contract revenue as work is performed. If actual and estimated costs to complete a contract indicate a loss, provision is made currently for the loss anticipated on the contract. Revenue from time and materials contracts is recognized as costs are incurred at amounts represented by the agreed-upon billing amounts.

Patents The Acquired PV assets include costs for a patent application. Upon award, the patent costs will be amortized on a straight-line basis over the legal life, or, over their estimated useful lives, whichever is shorter.

Income Taxes Current income tax expense is the amount of income taxes expected to be payable for the current year. Deferred income taxes are recognized for the tax consequences in future years of differences between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their financial reporting amounts at each year end based on enacted tax laws and statutory tax rates applicable to the periods in which the differences are expected to affect taxable earnings. Valuation allowances are established when necessary to reduce deferred tax assets to the amount more likely than not to be related.

Risks and Uncertainties The operations associated with the Transferred Assets are subject to certain risks and uncertainties, including those associated with: the ability to meet obligations, continuing losses; fluctuation in operating results, funding expansions, strategic alliances, financing arrangement terms that may restrict operations, regulatory issues; and competition. Additionally, US government contracts may be terminated prior to completion of full funding by the US government.

Use of Estimates The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Accounts Receivable Contracts Accounts receivable consists mainly of billed and unbilled amounts under contracts in progress which are primarily with United States government units, principally the Department of Defense and the Department of Energy. Management deems all accounts receivable to be collectible. Management reviews trade receivables periodically and reduces the carrying amount by a valuation allowance that reflects management's best estimate of the amount that may not be collectible. No provision for uncollectible accounts was deemed necessary at October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and December 31, 2004.

Unaudited Information The accompanying interim financial information as of October 31, 2005 and the ten months ended October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and 2004 was taken from the Transferred Assets books and records without audit. However, in the opinion of management, such information includes all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring accruals), which are necessary to properly reflect the financial position of the Transferred Assets as of October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and the results of operations for the ten months ended October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and 2004.

3. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS CONCENTRATIONS OF CREDIT RISK:

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Transferred Assets to significant concentrations of credit risk consist principally of accounts receivable.

At October 31, 2005 (unaudited), and at December 31, 2004, two customers comprised approximately 95.8% and 100%, respectively, of accounts receivable and 89.1% and 96.9%, respectively, of revenues. ITN does not require collateral from its customers with respect to the Transferred Assets, but performs periodic credit evaluations of such customers' financial conditions. Management does not believe a significant credit risk existed at October 31, 2005.

4. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS:

Included in Contract Revenues for the ten months ended October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and for the year ended December 31, 2004 are \$90,410 and \$352,290, respectively, from a company formed as a previous spin-off of ITN ("Related Party") for research and development work under a government contract. Amounts included in Accounts Receivable from the Related Party related to these contracts as of October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and December 31, 2004 are \$0 and \$29,076, respectively.

Rent expense recorded in Indirect Costs for the ten months ended October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and for the year ended December 31, 2004 of \$83,837 and \$84,050, respectively, was paid to MDS, LLC and ARA, LLC who are owned 49% and 40%, respectively, by the majority owner of ITN.

5. CONTRACTS:

Provisional Indirect Cost Rates Billings under cost-based government contracts are calculated using actual rates which permit recovery of indirect costs. These rates are subject to audit on an annual basis by the government agencies' cognizant audit agency. The cost audit will result in the negotiation and determination of the final indirect cost rates which may be used for the period(s) audited. The final rates, if different from the actual, may create an additional receivable or liability.

Management periodically reviews its cost estimates and experience rates, and adjustments, if needed, are made and reflected in the period in which the estimates are revised. In the opinion of management, redetermination of any cost-based contracts for the open years will not have a material effect on the financial position or results of operations related to the Transferred Assets.

Contract Status Contracts on which work was in process at October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and December 31, 2004 are as follows:

	October 31, 2005			December 31, 2004
Total contract price of initial contract awards including approved change orders (modifications)	\$	5,582,000	\$	4,280,000
Completed to date		5,582,000	_	3,900,000
Authorized backlog	\$	0	\$	380,000

The foregoing contracts contain unfunded amounts not reflected in the above amounts totaling approximately \$0 and \$199,000 as of October 31, 2005 (unaudited) and December 31, 2004, respectively.

ASCENT SOLAR TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

3,000,000 Units

PROSPECTUS

, 2006

PART II Information Not Required In Prospectus

Item 24. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Our certificate of incorporation, as amended ("Certificate of Incorporation"), contains provisions that limit the liability of our directors for monetary damages to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Consequently, our directors will not be personally liable to us or our shareholders for monetary damages for any breach of fiduciary duties as directors, except liability for the following:

Any breach of their duty of loyalty to our company or our stockholders.

Acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law.

Unlawful payments of dividends or unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions as provided in Section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

Our Bylaws provide that we are required to indemnify our directors and officers and may indemnify our employees and other agents to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Our Bylaws also provide that we shall advance expenses incurred by a director or officer before the final disposition of any action or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking from or on behalf of that director or officer to repay the advance if it is ultimately determined that he or she is not entitled to be indemnified. We have entered and expect to continue to enter into agreements to indemnify our directors, executive officers and other employees as determined by the Board of Directors. These agreements provide for indemnification for related expenses including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines and settlement amounts incurred by any of these individuals in any action or proceeding. We believe that these provisions and indemnification agreements are necessary to attract and retain qualified persons as directors and officers. We also maintain directors' and officers' liability insurance.

The limitation of liability and indemnification provisions in our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws may discourage shareholders from bringing a lawsuit against our directors for breach of their fiduciary duty. They may also reduce the likelihood of derivative litigation against our directors and officers, even though an action, if successful, might benefit us and other stockholders. Furthermore, a stockholder's investment may be adversely affected to the extent that we pay the costs of settlement and damage awards against directors and officers as required by these indemnification provisions. At present, there is no pending litigation or proceeding involving any of our directors, officers or employees regarding which indemnification is sought, and we are not aware of any threatened litigation that may result in claims for indemnification.

Insofar as we may permit indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act to directors, officers, and controlling persons pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, we have been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy, as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable.

Item 25. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The estimated expenses of the offering, all of which are to be borne by the Registrant, are as follows:

SEC Registration Fee	\$ 13,725
NASD Filing Fee	\$ 13,325
Nasdaq Capital Market Listing Fee	\$ 45,000
Pacific Exchange Listing Fee	\$ 25,000
Underwriters' Non-Accountable Expense Allowance	\$ 495,000
Printing and Engraving *	\$ 50,000
Accounting Fees and Expenses *	\$ 100,000
Legal Fees and Expenses *	\$ 350,000
Blue Sky Fees and Expenses (including related legal fees) *	\$ 85,000
Transfer Agent Fees *	\$ 10,000
Miscellaneous *	\$ 7,950
Total	\$ 1,195,000

Estimated

Item 26. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities.

In the last three years, the Registrant has sold securities which were not registered as follows:

In November 2005, the Registrant issued 972,000 shares of its Common Stock to certain members of its management and to employees of ITN who had worked in PV and related technologies prior to the formation of the Registrant for total cash consideration of \$38,880. The issuance of shares to these initial investors was a non-public transaction and was made in reliance upon an exemption under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act.

In January 2006, the Registrant issued rights ("Bridge Rights") to 23 lenders in connection with bridge loans totaling \$1.6 million. Holders of Bridge Rights will be entitled to receive units identical to the units being offered in this offering. The holder of each Bridge Right will be entitled to receive that number of units equal to \$25,000 divided by the initial public offering price of the units. The Bridge Rights were issued in reliance upon the exemption specified in Rule 506 of Regulation D, promulgated under the Securities Act, and under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act.

In January 2006, the Registrant issued 1,028,000 shares of common stock to ITN Energy Systems, Inc., a Colorado company ("ITN"), in exchange for certain asset transfers, licenses and service agreements. The issuance of shares to ITN was a non-public transaction and was made in reliance upon an exemption under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act.

As of January 15, 2006, we had granted stock options to our employees, officers and directors to purchase 408,000 shares of common stock under our 2005 Stock Option Plan. The plan meets the requirements of Rule 701.

II-2

Item 27. Exhibits.

The following exhibits are filed as part of Registrant's Registration Statement on Form SB-2:

Exhibit No.	Description
1.1	Form of Underwriting Agreement
3.1	Certificate of Incorporation
3.2	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation
3.3	Bylaws
4.1	Form of common stock certificate*
4.2	Form of Class A warrant (included in Exhibit 4.5)
4.3	Form of Class B warrant (included in Exhibit 4.5)
4.4	Form of unit certificate*
4.5	Form of Warrant Agreement Between the Registrant and Computershare Trust Company, Inc.
4.6	Form of Representative's Purchase Warrant
5.1	Opinion of Holland & Knight LLP*
10.1	Securities Purchase Agreement by and between the Registrant and ITN Energy Systems, Inc. CTR
10.2	Invention and trade secret assignment agreement and between the Registrant and ITN Energy Systems, Inc. CTR
10.3	Patent application assignment agreement by and between the Registrant and ITN Energy Systems, Inc.
10.4	License Agreement by and between the Registrant and ITN Energy Systems, Inc. CTR
10.5	Sublease Agreement
10.6	Service Center Agreement by and between the Registrant and ITN Energy Systems, Inc.
10.7	Manufacturing Line Agreement by and between the Registrant and ITN Energy Systems, Inc.
10.8	Administrative Services Agreement by and between the Registrant and ITN Energy Systems, Inc.
10.9	Employment Contract of Matthew Foster
10.10	Employment Contract of Dr. Joseph Armstrong
10.11	2005 Stock Option Plan and Form of Stock Option Agreement
10.12	Form of Bridge Unit Purchase and Investor Subscription Agreement with forms of promissory note and bridge right
10.13	Form of Amendment No. 1 to Bridge Unit Purchase and Investor Subscription Agreement
23.1	Consent of Hein & Associates LLP
23.2	Consent of Holland & Knight LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)*
24	Power of Attorney. Reference is made to the signature page of this Registration Statement.

To be filed by amendment.

CTR

Portions of this exhibit have been omitted pursuant to a request for confidential treatment.

Item 28. Undertakings.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant

will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to:

- (1) File, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement to:
 - (i) Include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act);
 - (ii) Reflect in the prospectus any facts or events which, individually or together, represent a fundamental change in the information in the registration statement; and notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the dollar value of the securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and
 - (iii) Include any additional or changed material information on the plan of distribution.
- (2) For determining liability under the Securities Act, treat each post-effective amendment as a new registration statement of the securities offered, and the offering of the securities at that time to be the initial bona fide offering.
- (3) File a post-effective amendment to remove from registration any of the securities that remain unsold at the end of the offering.
- (4) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, treat the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424 (b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act as part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (5) For determining any liability under the Securities Act, treat each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus as a new registration statement for the securities offered in the registration statement, and that offering of the securities at that time as the initial bona fide offering of those securities.

In addition, the undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to provide to the underwriters at the closing specified in the underwriting agreements, certificates in such denominations and registered in such names as required by the underwriters to permit prompt delivery to each purchaser.

SIGNATURES

In accordance with the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form SB-2 and has authorized this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Littleton, Colorado, on January 23, 2006.

ASCENT SOI	LAR TECHN	NOLOGIES,	INC.
------------	-----------	-----------	------

By: /s/ MATTHEW FOSTER

Matthew Foster, Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

We, the undersigned directors and officers of Ascent Solar Technologies, Inc., do hereby constitute and appoint Matthew Foster and Janet Casteel or either of them, our true and lawful attorneys and agents, to do any and all acts and things in our name and behalf in our capacities as directors and officers and to execute any and all instruments for us and in our names in the capacities indicated below, which said attorneys and agents, or either of them, may deem necessary or advisable to enable said corporation to comply with the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and any rules, regulations, and requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, in connection with this Registration Statement, including specifically, but without limitation, power and authority to sign for us or any of us in our names and in the capacities indicated below, any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement, or any related registration statement that is to be effective upon filing pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended; and we do hereby ratify and confirm all that the said attorneys and agents, or either of them, shall do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Registration Statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Signature Title	
/s/ MATTHEW FOSTER Matthew Foster	President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)	January 23, 2006
/s/ JANET CASTEEL	Treasurer and Controller (Principal Accounting and	January 23, 2006
Janet Casteel /s/ MOHAN S. MISRA	Financial Officer)	
Mohan S. Misra /s/ STANLEY GALLERY	Chairman of the Board	January 23, 2006
Stanley Gallery	— Director	January 23, 2006
/s/ ASHUTOSH MISRA Ashutosh Misra	Director	January 23, 2006
	II-5	

/s/ T.W. FRASER RUSSELL	Director	January 22, 2006	
T.W. Fraser Russell	Director	January 23, 2006	
/s/ MARK T. WALLER	D' (
Mark T. Waller	Director	January 23, 2006	
Mark 1. Wallet	II-6		